Report of the Twenty-eighth SPREP Meeting of Officials

19 – 21 September 2017

Apia, Samoa





PO Box 240, Apia, Samoa

E: sprep@sprep.org

T: +685 21929

F: +685 20231

W: www.sprep.org



The Pacific environment, sustaining our livelihoods and natural heritage in harmony with our cultures.

SPREP Library Cataloguing-in-Publication Data

SPREP Meeting of Officials (28th: 2017: Apia, Samoa)

Report of the Twenty Eighth SPREP Meeting of Officials, Apia, Samoa, 19 – 21 September 2017. – Apia, Samoa : SPREP, 2017.

34 p. + annexes ; 29 cm.

ISBN: 978-982-04-0745-9 (print) 978-982-04-0746-6 (ecopy)

Environmental policy – Oceania – Congresses.
 Conservation of natural resources – Oceania – Congresses.
 Environmental protection – Oceania - Congresses.
 Pacific Regional Environment Programme.
 II. Title.

363.7099

Table of Contents

Introduc	ction	1
Agenda	Item 1: Opening	1
Agenda	Item 2: Appointment of Chair and Vice Chair	1
Agenda	Item 3: Adoption of Agenda and Working Procedures	1
Agenda	Item 4: Action Taken on Matters Arising from the Twenty-Seventh SPREP Meeting	2
Agenda	Item 5: 2016 Overview	2
5.1:	Presentation of Annual Report for 2016 and Director General's Overview of Progress	
- 0	since the Twenty-Seventh SPREP Meeting	2
5.2:	Performance Monitoring and Evaluation Report (PMER) on the 2016 Work Programme	2
5.3:	and BudgetAudited Annual Accounts for 2016	
_	Item 6: Institutional Reform and Strategic Issues	
6.1:	Strengthening Regional Linkages Update	
6.2:	Access to Climate Finance – Adaptation Fund (AF) and Green Climate Fund (GCF)	
6.3:	Pacific Climate Change Centre (PCCC)	
6.4:	Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs)	
6.5:	UN Oceans Conference: Outcomes and Next Steps EDF 11	
6.6:		
6.7: 6.8:	FRDP	
0.6.	Partnership Update:	
	6.8.2 SPREP and University of Newcastle	
6.9:	COP23	
0.5.	CO1 23	
Agenda	Item 7: Implementation of the new SPREP Strategic Plan 2017-2026	8
7.1:	Draft Performance Implementation Plan	8
7.2:	SPREP Country and Territory Action Plans	9
7.3:	Innovation in the Secretariat	10
Agenda	Item 8: Governance Arrangements and Mechanisms	10
8.1:	Governance Arrangements for Biennial SPREP Meetings	10
8.2:	Audit Committee Report	12
8.3:	Appointment of External Auditors	12
Agenda	Item 9: Strategic Financial Issues	12
9.1:	Report on Members' Contributions	12
9.2:	Sustainable Financing	13
Agenda	Item 10 Corporate Services	15
10.1:	SPREP Director General's Performance Assessment – closed session	15
10.2	CROP Harmonisation	15
10.3:	Appointment of External Auditors	16

Agenda It	em 11: Regional Conventions	16
11.1:	Report on the Conference of the Parties to the Waigani Convention	16
11.2:	Report on the Conference of the Parties to the Noumea Convention	17
Agenda It	em 12: 2018&2019 Work Programme and Budget	17
12.1:	Biodiversity and Ecosystem Management (Overview)	17
12.1.1:	Year of the Whale: Whales in a Changing Ocean Conference:	
	Outcomes and Next Steps	
12.1.2:		
12.1.3:		
12.2:	Climate Change - (Overview)	
12.2.1:	RTSM	
12.2.2:	Update from the 4 th Pacific Meteorological Council and 2 nd Pacific Ministerial Meeting on Meteorology	
12.2.3:	Update from the current SPREP projects supporting Pacific National	
	Meteorological and Hydrological Services	
12.3:	Waste Management and Pollution Control - (Overview)	
12.3.1	PACWASTE	
12.3.2:		
12.3.3:	9 1 ,	
12.4:	Environmental Monitoring & Governance - (Overview)	25
12.4.1:		
	Development in the Pacific Region	25
12.4.2:	Strengthening environmental monitoring and reporting in the Pacific for	
	national processes and MEAs	
12.5:	Consideration and Approval of Proposed Work Programme and Budget for 2018&2019	
Agenda It	em 13: Items Proposed by Members	
13.1:	The need for a Pacific wide ban on asbestos (Cook Islands)	
13.2:	Draft Call for action for SPREP countries on plastic microbeads (France)	28
Agenda It	em 14: Regional Cooperation	29
14.1:	Framework for Pacific Regionalism – Governance and Financing updateupdate	
14.2:	Review of CROP Charter	
14.3:	CROP Executives Meeting Report	30
Agenda It	tem 15: Statements by Observers	
Agenda It	tem 16: Other Business	30
Agenda It	em 17: Date and time of the Twenty Ninth SPREP Meeting	30
Agenda It	em 18: Adoption of Report of the Twenty-eighth SPREP Meeting	30
Agenda It	em 19: Close	30
ANN	EX I: List of Participants	31
ANN	EX II: Opening Address by SPREP Director General	39
ANN	EX III : Keynote Address by the Minister of Revenue, Hon. Tialavea Fea Tinosio Hunt	42
ANN	EX IV: Agenda	
ANN	EX V: Outcome Statement of the final workshop RTSM	
ANN	EX VI: Statements by Observers	48

Introduction

- 1. The Twenty-eighth SPREP Meeting of Officials (28SM) was held from 19-21 September, 2017 in Apia, Samoa.
- Present at the Meeting were representatives from American Samoa, Australia, Cook Islands, Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands, Federated States of Micronesia, Fiji, France, French Polynesia, Kiribati, Republic of the Marshall Islands, New Caledonia, New Zealand, Niue, Papua New Guinea, Palau, Samoa, Tokelau, Tonga, Tuvalu, United Kingdom, United States and Wallis and Futuna. A full list of participants, including observers, is available in Annex I.

Agenda Item 1: Opening

- 3. The official opening ceremony was held on 18 September at Tanoa Tusitala Hotel in Apia, Samoa. The welcoming remarks from the Director General of the Secretariat of the Pacific Regional Environment Programme (SPREP), Mr Kosi Latu is attached as Annex II.
- 4. The Meeting was officially opened by the Acting Prime Minister of Samoa Hon. Tialavea Fea Leniu Tionisio Hunt. The opening address of the Hon. Acting Prime Minister is attached as Annex III.

Agenda Item 2: Appointment of Chair and Vice Chair

 In accordance with the Rules of Procedure of the SPREP Meeting, the Meeting appointed Palau as Chair and Fiji was appointed as Vice Chair.

- 6. The outgoing Chair, Niue's Dr Josie
 Tamate, expressed her appreciation to
 the Members and the Secretariat for the
 privilege of serving as Chair, noting that
 the previous year had been a busy one,
 with a key highlight being the
 endorsement of the new SPREP Strategic
 Plan.
- 7. Hon. Umiich Sengebau, representing Palau, thanked the Chair of the 27SM for her leadership and took the Chair.
- 8. The Meeting:
 - confirmed the Representative of Palau as Chair; and
 - confirmed the Representative of Fiji as Vice Chair.

Agenda Item 3: Adoption of Agenda and Working Procedures

- The Meeting reviewed the Provisional Agenda and the suggested hours of work.
- 10. At the request of Republic of Marshall Islands Agenda item 6.1 was moved to the first order of business on day two.
- 11. The Meeting:
 - considered and adopted the Provisional Agenda (attached as Annex IV);
 - > agreed on hours of work; and
 - appointed an open-ended Report Drafting Committee to work with the Vice Chair of the 28SM comprising Republic of Marshall Islands, New Caledonia, New Zealand, French Polynesia, France, Federated States of Micronesia, Cook Islands, Australia, American Samoa, United States, and Tuvalu.

Agenda Item 4: Action Taken on Matters Arising from the Twenty-seventh SPREP Meeting

- 12. The Secretariat reported, by way of a Working Paper, on actions taken against the decisions and directives from the Twenty-seventh SPREP Meeting (27SM).
- 13. The Meeting:
 - noted actions taken against the decisions and directives of the 27SM.

AGENDA ITEM 5: 2016 OVERVIEW

Agenda Item 5.1: Presentation of Annual Report for 2016 and Director General's Overview of Progress since the Twentyseventh SPREP Meeting

- 14. The Director General presented the 2016 SPREP Annual Report to Members and provided an overview report on progress since the 27SM.
- 15. The Meeting:
 - > **noted** the report.

Agenda Item 5.2: Performance Monitoring and Evaluation Report (PMER) on the 2016 Work Programme and Budget

16. The Secretariat presented its
Performance Monitoring and Evaluation
Report (PMER) on the 2016 Work
Programme and Budget, noting that
this would be the last time performance
would be reported against the 20102015 Strategic Plan, and that as a
consequence the PMER would report on
work over the last five years.

17. The Secretariat drew attention to key activities achieved in Climate Change, Biodiversity, Waste Management, Environmental Monitoring and Governance and Corporate Services. The Secretariat acknowledged the various donors that contributed to its work over this period, and outlined the disbursements to members.

18. The Meeting:

> **noted** achievements and progress as presented in the 2016 PMER.

Agenda Item 5.3: Audited Annual Accounts for 2016

19. In accordance with Financial Regulation 27(e), the Secretariat presented its Audited Annual Accounts for the year ending 31 December, 2016, noting that the Audited Annual Accounts for 2016 had been prepared in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS), and advised that the auditors had provided an unqualified opinion of the Secretariat's financial operations for 2016.

20. The Meeting:

reviewed and adopted the audited Financial Statements and Auditors' Report for 2016.

AGENDA ITEM 6: INSTITUTIONAL REFORM AND STRATEGIC ISSUES

Agenda Item 6.1: Strengthening Regional Linkages update

21. The Secretariat updated Members on the progress of SPREP strengthening regional linkages pilot as agreed to by members in the SPREP Meeting of 2010 and 2012 respectively by presenting the

- results of the desk top survey requested by the 27th SPREP Meeting.
- 22. Republic of Marshall Islands commended the many benefits of the placement of a Technical Officer in Majuro, listing these to the Meeting, further proposing to host the SPREP Sub-Regional Office in Republic of Marshall Islands as agreed to by the Micronesian Forum Leaders Meeting in 2017. In highlighting the financial challenges experienced by the current SPREP Desk officer based in Majuro, Republic of Marshall Islands announced that upcoming funding from the Global Environment Facility (GEF) would be considered for supporting the establishment and operation of the Northern regional office.
- 23. The Director General noted that funding of the sub-regional officers is from two sources, core funding and project funding. Both pilot offices are supported by core funding, which is unable to provide all costs. SPREP is now requested to establish a new office in Palau as well as the Northern regional office. The Director-General commented that offices established by Host Country Agreements may be approached to provide further support, noting that Samoa makes a contribution as host country of the Secretariat.
- 24. The Meeting supported the initiative to strengthen regional linkages. Samoa and New Zealand recommended the development of a regional linkages strategy to guide Members consideration of this issue, noting resources required for a successful subregional presence and lessons learnt to date.

- 25. Federated States of Micronesia sought clarification on the support required by the governments that have host country agreements with SPREP and asked if a Cost Benefit Analysis (CBA) was undertaken, to which the Secretariat advised that the type of support required has not been finalised but may not be solely financial and that a CBA has been completed.
- 26. United States supported by Papua New Guinea and Kiribati was unwilling to support sub-regional offices funded by the core budget, but will support if other funding sources outside the core budget with Kiribati also seeking assurance that any core budget support would not impact on support provided to other Members.
- 27. New Caledonia proposed that multi-CROP country officers share salary costs with other agencies facing the same issues to avoid overburdening field officers for specific projects with country mission work,.
- 28. A Friends of the Chair (FoC) Committee was formed comprising United States, Republic of Marshall Islands, Papua New Guinea, Samoa, New Caledonia, Kiribati, Australia, France, New Zealand, Cook Islands and Federated States of Micronesia.
- 29. The FoC reported back to the Meeting with a set of recommendations which were endorsed by the Meeting.
- 30. The Meeting:
 - > **noted** the Secretariat's report;
 - welcomed the decision of the Micronesian Islands Forum of May 2017 in which the Presidents of

- Palau, Federated States of Micronesia and Republic of the Marshall Islands, all agreed and supported the Republic of the Marshall Islands bid to host the SPREP sub-regional office in Majuro, Republic of the Marshall Islands;
- agreed that the following actions are to be successfully completed by the Secretariat before establishing a sub-regional office in Majuro;
 - a) Undertake a detailed assessment of the operational costs and other requirements for establishing a sub-regional office in Majuro;
 - b) Identify a funding source by assessing all resource modalities available, including financial and in-kind support from the host government, cost sharing mechanisms with other organizations, sources of relevant programmatic funding and approved funds under projects that can be applied;
- invited the Director General of SPREP to brief the Micronesian Islands Forum on the actions taken towards establishing the SPREP sub-regional office in Majuro.

Agenda Item 6.2: Access to Climate Finance – Adaptation Fund (AF), Green Climate Fund (GCF) and Global Environment Facility (GEF) Accreditation Updates

31. The Secretariat updated the Meeting on SPREP's delivery as a Regional Implementing Entity (RIE) for the Adaptation Fund (AF) and the Green Climate Fund (GCF) as well as Global Environment Facility (GEF) Accreditation updates.

32. New Zealand noted its support to SPREP Project Coordination Unit of NZ\$1.5m over three years.

33. The Meeting:

- noted the progress made, and pipeline initiatives, towards securing climate finance as an accredited entity to the GCF and AF resources:
- noted the establishment of the Project Coordination Unit and its role in supporting the development and management of the SPREP project pipeline, including for AF and GCF projects;
- noted completion of the GEF 'MSP' project, and ongoing focus on supporting GEF 7 replenishment and access to Capacity Building Initiative for Transparency; and
- provided advice on Members' priorities for enhanced and/or additional Secretariat support for access to climate finance.

Agenda Item 6.3: Pacific Climate Change Centre

34. The Secretariat updated Members on the progress of the establishment of the Pacific Climate Change Centre (PCCC).

35. The Meeting:

- noted the progress in the work of establishing the Pacific Climate Change Centre;
- directed the Secretariat to continue working with the Steering Committee, and in close consultation with members and partners work to define the roles of the PCCC, ensuring that the function and roles of the PCCC complement those of other relevant regional mechanisms and organisations;

- instructed the Secretariat to develop for review, a governance structure and business plan, including engagement with private agencies, which address budget considerations for the operation of the PCCC;
- ➤ agreed to work together to encourage the Government of Japan in preparation for the upcoming PALM 8 meeting in 2018 to provide a fitting showcase of climate-friendly LEED certified building, and 100% solar design for the PCCC; and
- encouraged development partners and the international community to support the establishment of programmes and partnerships at the PCCC.

Agenda Item 6.4: Sustainable Development Goals

36. The Secretariat provided an update on progress made towards implementing the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) as part of the work undertaken by the Pacific SDG's Taskforce (PST). The update highlighted the recent Pacific Islands Forum Leaders Meeting in Samoa in which the leader's communique endorsed the Pacific Roadmap for Sustainable Development (PRSD). The PST was established in 2016 as a response to the commitment made by the Leaders of the Pacific Islands Forum in 2015 to the full implementation of the SDG's.

37. The Meeting:

- noted progress in the implementation of the SDGs; and
- noted the Secretariat's contribution in assisting with the monitoring and reporting on SDGs.

Agenda Item 6.5: UN Oceans Conference: Outcomes and Next Steps

38. The Secretariat informed the Meeting of the outcomes of the UN Conference to Support the Implementation of Sustainable Development Goal 14, SPREP's support to Members leading up to, and during the Conference as well as the next steps.

39. The Meeting:

- acknowledged the leadership and effort put forth by Fiji in co-hosting the UN Ocean Conference with Sweden:
- noted with appreciation the support received from Sweden which allowed the Secretariat to support Members throughout the UN Ocean Conference process;
- acknowledged the logistical support provided by the UN Missions of Fiji and Samoa to SPREP for the UN Ocean Conference;
- reaffirmed our commitment as SPREP Members to achieving SDG 14: and
- requested that the Secretariat work with Members to ensure that we achieve the commitments made during the Conference

Agenda Item 6.6: EDF11

40. The Secretariat updated Members on the progress of Round 11 of the European Union Development Fund (EDF-11). The presentation on upcoming activities under the EDF11, in particular regarding Objective 2.1 on sustainable use of marine resources (the Pacific-European Union Marine Project, PEUMP), and Objective 2.2 on waste management (PacWaste Plus), also

included preparations with partners and members in developing activities under the EDF11 Overseas Countries and Territories package.

41. The Meeting:

- noted that SPREP is a significant beneficiary of the EDF-11 funding round which will be implemented in Member countries, although implementation will only take off in early 2018;
- noted that for Objective 2.1 of EDF-11, SPREP's main engagement will be to develop ways to mitigate the by-catch of threatened species and to improve the state of the biodiversity and the management of coastal ecosystems;
- ➤ **noted** that for Objective 2.2 of EDF-11, SPREP engagement will be to implement priority components of the Cleaner Pacific 2025 programme, with partners, to improve management of waste and pollution in the Pacific;
- noted that while there will be an OCT component to EDF-11 details of the programme are still in development, and the Secretariat will continue to provide advice and support to the OCTs on development of the programme, in particular the objectives with an environmental focus;
- noted that the EDF-11 programme will be implemented in accordance with PREP's cost-recovery policy and the rules of the European Union, and that future reports will reflect this; and
- agreed to collaborate with SPREP in the implementation of projects to be initiated under EDF-11.

Agenda Item 6.7: Framework for Resilient Development in the Pacific (FRDP)

42. The Secretariat provided an update on the Framework for Resilient Development in the Pacific (FRDP).

43. The Meeting:

- noted the progress in the work of implementing the FRDP and establishing governance arrangements; and
- directed the Secretariat to play an active role in the PRP implementation and report to Members on progress.

Agenda Item 6.8.1: SPREP and UNEP Partnership

44. The United Nations Environment Programme (UN Environment) Subregional Office in the Pacific provided an update on the implementation of the revised strategic priorities for the UN Environment Pacific Office and the UN Environment-SPREP partnership. The UN Environment Sub-regional Office in the Pacific also informed the Meeting about the 3rd session of the United Nations Environment Assembly (UNEA-3) and its preparatory process.

45. The Meeting:

- noted the progress and planned activities for the implementation of the strategic priorities for the UN Environment Pacific Office and the new MOU being negotiated between UN Environment and SPREP; and
- urged member countries to send ministerial delegations to the 3rd session of the United Nations Environment Assembly

Agenda Item 6.8.2 SPREP and University of Newcastle

- 46. The Secretariat provided a short summary on the developing partnership between SPREP and the University of Newcastle (UON), Australia and other regional partners including the University of the South Pacific (USP). The partnership will include five PhD scholarships for Pacific Island applicants and a Postdoctoral Research Coordinator, to be posted at the SPREP Campus.
- 47. The UON was thanked and commended for this initiative and partnership with SPREP. Responding to a query from Tuvalu the Secretariat advised that the UON approach centered on targeted capacity building based on the needs and priorities of the region as identified in a competitive selection process.

48. The Meeting:

noted the summary on the developing partnership between SPREP and the University of Newcastle, Australia

Agenda Item 6.9: Update on preparations for the 23rd Conference of the Parties to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (COP23)

- 49. The Secretariat informed the meeting of progress in supporting Pacific Island Countries and Fiji in particular in the preparations for, and activities at, COP23.
- 50. Cook Islands sought clarification on the role of SPREP as lead coordinating agency in light of the Forum Leaders

- Communique highlighting the Forum Secretariat as lead coordinating agency. The Secretariat advised that SPREP has the CROP mandate for COP coordination, recently confirmed by the Secretary-General of the Pacific Islands Forum Secretariat (PIFS), and has fulfilled this role since COP1. The Secretariat will work with PIFS under the One CROP approach.
- 51. The Meeting congratulated and thanked Fiji in its role as President of the UNFCCC COP23 and the work currently underway, commending the support from SPREP, in this New Zealand acknowledged the work of Fiji in priority setting and encouraged Members to join the NDC Partnership.
- 52. United Kingdom, Samoa, Australia, and United States informed the Meeting on their support for Fiji and the COP23 work:
 - United Kingdom noted their pledge of USD 22 Million for the pre-COP event and to support Fiji's Presidency in 2018 and development of the Nationally Determined Contributions (NDCs),
 - Australia noted their support of the Pacific island women negotiators training and funding of 15 Pacific island women to COP23,
 - United States noted their support of USD 700,000 for Fiji in its role as COP President.
 - France noted support to Fiji's presidency by sharing their experience and contributing EUR
 3.3 Million support for COP23.
 - The Secretariat acknowledged the support provided to Fiji and the Pacific islands noting the positive

impact of this upon the region, and welcomed further support, highlighting the requests from Member countries to seek additional funding for delegates to attend the COP23.

- 53. Samoa requested the Secretariat for assistance as they undertake their national stock-take as part of the finalised rulebook for the Paris Agreement for which the Secretariat noted discussions at the Pacific regional level still need to reach consensus from all Parties at the UNFCCC COP.
- 54. Fiji thanked Members for their support noting Fiji's aim of COP23 to be a Pacific COP.
- 55. The Meeting:
 - welcomed and congratulated Fiji on becoming President of COP 23;
 - noted the progress in the preparations for COP 23;
 - provided the Secretariat with views or suggestions on how to further support the COP 23 preparations, including Fiji's Presidency role; and
 - encouraged development partners and the international community to support the participation of Pacific island countries in COP 23.

AGENDA ITEM 7: IMPLEMENTATION OF THE NEW SPREP STRATEGIC PLAN 2017 – 2026

Agenda Item 7.1: Draft Performance Implementation Plan (PIP)

56. The Secretariat presented the draft Performance Implementation Plan (PIP) for the endorsement of the Meeting. The Secretariat outlined the purpose

- and the content of the PIP noting that this was the first of five PIPs to implement the Strategic Plan 2017-2026. Although the PIP was developed in-house the Secretariat acknowledged the assistance received by Friends of the Chair as well as Australian Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT) funded Regional Advisory Services Advisors.
- 57. The Meeting congratulated the Secretariat on preparing the PIP, noted its open, transparent process, the inclusion of SMART indicators and the input of Friends of the Chair and other Members. The Meeting acknowledged that the PIP would contribute to outcomes for the Strategic Plan 2017-2026. Australia flagged related issues of prioritisation to be addressed in later agenda items.
- 58. In response to a request from the Cook Islands, the Secretariat agreed to clarify the relationship between organisational and strategic goals in Figure 2 in order to, strengthen the link to results throughout the ten-year plan arising from the structural reforms to come.
- 59. Noting that the PIP acts as a monitoring mechanism for tangible outcomes against the objectives, New Caledonia suggested that the PIP may be too detailed and encouraged a simpler format to help make clearer the actions to be undertaken.
- 60. Fiji noted with appreciation the inclusion of sustainable financing mechanisms to support the PIP implementation.

discussed and endorsed the draft Performance Implementation Plan.

Agenda Item 7.2: SPREP Country and Territory Action Plans

- 62. The Secretariat sought interest from Members in the scope, focus and process for determining SPREP Country and Territory Action Plans. These will be annexed to the Performance Implementation Plan as directed by Members at the Twenty-Seventh SPREP Meeting.
- 63. United States, Samoa, New Caledonia and France expressed concern over the ambitious proposal and recommend tabling it to revisit later. Samoa noted the regional scope of the Performance Implementation Plan (PIP) in supporting country priorities, and recommended that countries should be engaged in the PIP reporting.
- 64. New Caledonia expressed concern that publishing country specific action plans risks losing sight of the regional interest, proposing that the Secretariat develop a matrix of national strategies that are linked to each regional objective and outcome, or alternatively adding a column to the PIP. It cited joint-country strategies implemented by the Pacific Community (SPC) and lessons learnt from these, in particular that such plans cannot be implemented unless proactively approached by countries.
- 65. Niue noted the inability of small islands with competing priorities to receive updated information and expressed the

- need for further support from the Secretariat ensuring regional outcomes reach national level, adding that the new biennial arrangements may result in missed opportunities.
- 66. The Secretariat noted concern by Members that this is a complicated undertaking and that countries should be developing the country action plan rather than the Secretariat. The Secretariat provided amended the recommendations for consideration by the Meeting which were endorsed.

67. The Meeting:

- noted the responsibility of Pacific Members to drive country and territory plans;
- agreed to greater involvement of Members in reporting to the SPREP Meeting; and
- ➤ **agreed** that the scope and content of the action plans will be further developed in the 2020-21 PIP.

Agenda Item 7.3: Revised organisation structure

- 68. The Secretariat sought endorsement from Members of the revised organisation structure. It was proposed that the revised structure will improve integration, strengthen efficiency and cost effectiveness for implementation of the 2017-2026 Strategic Plan and provide more effective service delivery to Members.
- 69. Samoa, New Caledonia, French
 Polynesia, Cook Islands, Australia,
 United States, Wallis and Futuna, and
 France congratulated the Secretariat on
 the new organisational structure and,
 Samoa, New Caledonia, French

Polynesia, Wallis and Futuna, and France endorsed the proposed organisational structure while New Zealand, Cook Islands, Australia and United States advised that they are not in a position to endorse it at this stage and sought further information regarding prioritisation and financial sustainability.

70. Unable to reach consensus the Meeting formed a Friends of the Chair (FoC) comprising Cook Islands, United States, New Zealand, New Caledonia, French Polynesia, France, and Australia, which provided text endorsed by the Meeting.

71. The Meeting:

- acknowledged that the functional logic driving the revision of the organisational structure is broadly aligned with the SPREP Strategic Plan 2017 – 2026;
- directed the Secretariat to regularly update Members via the Friends of the Chair on execution of the plan;
- noted that implementation of the plan is subject to availability of resources; and
- further noted that financial support is not immediately available in the 2018 – 19 budget.

AGENDA ITEM 8: GOVERNANCE ARRANGEMENTS AND MECHANISMS

Agenda Item 8.1: Governance arrangements for Biennial SPREP Meetings

72. The twenty-sixth SPREP Meeting in 2015 agreed that the governing council of the SPREP Meeting would convene every two years hosted by the Secretariat in Samoa, commencing

- directly after the SPREP Meeting in 2017. The same Meeting also approved the SPREP Troika Terms of Reference.
- 73. The twenty-seventh SPREP Meeting agreed the Executive Board would be the decision-making body in the alternate years of the biennial SPREP Meetings, comprising Troika as well as four additional Members representing Melanesian, Micronesian, Polynesian and Metropolitan Members, each selected within their constituencies. The twenty-eighth SPREP Meeting (28SM) was presented with a draft Terms of Reference for the Executive Board developed with the Friends of the Chair appointed at the 27th SPREP Meeting.
- 74. The Secretariat informed the Meeting that America Samoa had sought to defer its membership of the first Executive Board, with Cook Islands agreeing to take up the position.
- 75. United States requested the Secretariat provide all papers for the Executive Board meeting at least 30 days in advance and recommended that decisions of the Executive Board should be circulated by the Secretariat to all Members.
- 76. The Meeting discussed the terms of both the TROIKA and the Director-General. There was consensus on the term of the Director-General being extended to 4 years to better align with the biennial SPREP Meetings and the term of the PIPs, and to not extend the term of the TROIKA beyond its current 3 years to ensure no countries will be disadvantaged.

- 77. Cook Islands noted that the rotation of the Polynesian and Micronesian regions needs to be reviewed due to equity issues because of the size of these constituencies, requesting further clarification on the decisions by the Executive Board and the consultative and approval process for decisions made, in the Terms of Reference. New Caledonia agreed with Cook Islands on the need for fairness to the Polynesian sub-region, further proposing the Deputy Director General be represented on the Executive Board. Tonga also requested there be clear guidance on the decision making powers of the Executive Board. The Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands agreed with the rotation proposal, but requested that Commonwealth of Northern Mariana Islands follow Nauru in the rotational listing.
- 78. The Secretariat acknowledged an error in Attachment 1 of the paper and advised that Kiribati would be included as an eligible Small Island State.
- 79. France sought clarification on the apparent lack of a French speaking Member in the rotation for the Executive Board, The Secretariat clarified there will always be a French speaking Member, and where no French speaking Member was represented in the Troika or by the sub-regions, an additional Member would be selected from amongst the French speaking Members.
- 80. The Chair asked the existing Friends of the Chair (FoC) meet to revise text to and come back to the Meeting. The FoC comprised Australia, Cook Islands, France, New Caledonia, French Polynesia, New Zealand, Niue, and

- Tokelau, to be joined by Federated States of Micronesia.
- 81. The Meeting considered the FoC revisions to the draft Terms of Reference for the Executive Board, which included distributing the decisions of the board to Members for endorsement and a revised attachment 3 with a rotation model providing for more equitable membership of the board in future years. France noted 2028 still did not feature a French speaking Member. Cook Islands suggested available spaces within the revised matrix to insert a French speaking country to address French concerns.

- considered and approved the revised draft terms of reference for the Executive Board;
- noted the SPREP Troika term to remain as three years;
- considered the term of the Director General to be in alignment with the biennial arrangements of the SPREP Meeting under

Agenda Item 8.2: Audit Committee Report

- 83. The Chairman of the Audit Committee, reported on activities performed by the Audit Committee during the period 1 July, 2016 30 June, 2017 with updates up to the end of July, 2017. The report is in accordance with the Governance Policy core requirements and the Audit Committee Charter.
- 84. The Audit Committee Chair noted the progress of the Secretariat in working to reduce the deficit, and strongly reaffirmed earlier Audit Committee

- recommendations on the importance of eliminating the reserve deficit.
- 85. The Meeting commended the independent audit committee for its excellent work in preparing a thorough report, and congratulated the Secretariat on the positive progress towards actively reducing the reserve deficit.
- 86. New Caledonia and Samoa congratulated SPREP for improvements to internal controls. New Caledonia commended the Secretariat for passing the seven pillar assessment of the European Union.

noted the activities performed by the IA and the AC and approved the report and recommendations provided by the Audit Committee for the period as from July 2016-June 2017.

Agenda Item 8.3: Innovation in the Secretariat

- 87. The Secretariat updated Members on a number of innovations in its operations. The implementation of the SPREP Strategic Plan 2016-2026 requires a strategic transformation in the organisation an example of which is the establishment of the Project Information System (PMIS), an on-line project management tool linked to the Financial Management System (FMIS), to enable staff to manage all aspects of projects for more effective delivery.
- 88. The Secretariat presented the Project Information System it developed to support the management of projects.

89. The Meeting:

noted the innovations in place to enhance the Secretariat's service delivery to Members.

AGENDA ITEM 9: STRATEGIC FINANCIAL ISSUES

Agenda Item 9.1: Report on Members' Contributions

- 90. The Secretariat reported to the Meeting on the status of Member contributions as at 31 December, 2016 and provided an update on the status of Member contributions as at the time of the Meeting.
- 91. The Secretariat noted that total contributions received from Members as at 31 December 2016 amounted to USD 1,005,105. This was a decrease of USD 422,349 in comparison to contributions received in 2015 of USD 1,427,454.
- 92. Australia, New Zealand, Samoa and Cook Islands noted the common responsibility to pay outstanding member contributions. New Zealand further acknowledged Samoa's contribution under the host country agreement, as well as Nauru for their commitment in clearing their outstanding contributions.
- 93. Supporting the recommendation, New Zealand, Niue, Samoa, and Cook Islands proposed that the Secretariat establish a policy on Member contributions. The Secretariat acknowledged the suggestion yet also noted that it was an issue of commitment and ownership by its Members as these are voluntary contributions. The Secretariat urged

Members to collectively address the issue in a timely manner to assist the Secretariat to address the deficit issue.

94. The Meeting:

- > considered the report
- committed to addressing the problem of outstanding member contributions; and
- committed itself collectively and individually to paying current and outstanding contributions in full in 2017.

Agenda Item 9.2: Sustainable Financing

- 95. The Secretariat presented a report to Members on actions undertaken by SPREP to address core budget pressures and thus ensure long-term sustainable financing for the organisation, including a range of options for increasing membership contributions, noting the unique position of SPREP, which unlike all other CROP agencies, has had no increase in membership contributions for 13 years, while the cost of doing business in the region has increased markedly. The Secretariat pointed out that the core budget is disproportionately dependent on membership contributions, and that had Members paid all their fees on time in 2016, SPREP would not have been in deficit in the reserves.
- 96. Members debated the issues, especially the proposal for an increase in membership contributions, The Meeting acknowledged the difficulties faced by the Secretariat because of the static level of member contributions. Despite noting that increases in contributions would be symbolic at best (being a minor contribution to the core budget),

- and emphasising the need for a greater focus on cost recovery. Discussion favoured support in principle, but could not agree on a way forward to agree to an increase in fees.
- 97. United States and France reconfirmed that their contributions to SPREP are unlikely to increase because of their Governments' on-going policies on financial support to regional and international organisations.

 Furthermore they advised that to recommend any increase to their Governments could well be counterproductive. Other Members also expressed doubt about their ability to increase fees citing either budget or political barriers.
- 98. Noting that SPREP has had no increase in membership contributions since 2004, created a risk that there will be insufficient funds to deliver services in the longer term, Members agreed it is critical that Members support the Secretariat to succeed in meeting the needs of the region, noting that needs are increasing while resources are staying the same. The Meeting suggested that the Secretariat should focus on developing a strong business development plan in close consultation with Members, and that Members should prioritise meeting their current commitments.
- 99. New Caledonia noted the distinction between voluntary and compulsory contributions, suggesting that voluntary commitments cannot be considered overdue as they are voluntary.
- 100. New Zealand advised that its preferred increase is 20% noting that for the majority of members this would

- represent an increase of only \$2,037, with an additional 3% for inflation. Cook Islands noted that they could support a 10% increase.
- 101. The Secretariat noted that while the proposed increases in Member contributions are minor, the issue is one of commitment and ownership, and reminded Members that SPREP is the only CROP agency that has not had an increase in Member contributions in the past 13 years. While the Secretariat is actively looking at cost recovery options and increasing project management fees, there is a widening gap between projects and core funds, and that this situation is not sustainable. A strong core is essential if SPREP is to effectively support its members.
- 102. The Chair formed a Friends of the Chair committee to discuss this issue further. The FoC consisted of Wallis and Futuna, Australia, United States, Cook Islands, Federated States of Micronesia, New Caledonia, France, New Zealand, Tuvalu, Samoa, and Papua New Guinea. The FoC presented their revised recommendations to the Meeting, these were adopted after revisions by the Meeting.

- considered the options for membership fee increases presented in WP 9.2/Att.5a-5c:
 - 5(a) Implications of the options for a 10% or 20% or 30% increases in Membership Contributions
 - 5(b) Implications of the options for a 10% or 20% or 30% increases in Membership

- Contributions excluding Metropolitan Members
- 5(c) Increase in Membership Contribution annually to take into account inflation (3%)
- recognised the need for an increase in core contributions in order for the Secretariat to deliver the outcomes agreed to in the Strategic Plan 2017-2026 and the Performance Implementation Plan, including the progressive restructure;
- recommended a 20% increase in contributions by Members, subject to confirmation by capitals, commencing in time for the SPREP 2018 financial year. This does not include United States and France, noting that France prefers an 'up to 20%' recommendation. Tonga will consider the matter after its general election;
- removed the 2015 5% voluntary contributions; subject to approval of the previous recommendation;
- agreed to review Member contributions as a standing agenda item at each SPREP Meeting;
- noted the attribution of outstanding contributions from Members to the negative reserves balance accumulated over past years (refer to WP 9.2/Att.6);
- directed the Secretariat to continue to work with Member countries with outstanding contributions including development of payments plans;
- encouraged Members to commit to making membership contributions payments in a timely manner;
- noted the implementation of the cost recovery policy and programme fee;

- noted efforts by the Secretariat to improve the financial position of SPREP including the reduction of the overall deficit, reduction in foreign exchange losses in 2016, and cost reduction measures (refer to WP 9.2/Att.7 & 8);
- noted the efforts of the Secretariat to engage non-traditional donors/partners; and
- noted the efforts of the Secretariat to complete the review of the Reserves Policy by December 2017.

AGENDA ITEM 10: CORPORATE SERVICES

Agenda Item 10.1: SPREP Director General's Performance Assessment

104. This was a closed session.

105. The Meeting:

- noted and endorsed the review completed by the Troika of the DG's PDP for the period Sept 2016 – Sept 2017;
- endorsed the proposed annual PDP for the DG for the period Sept 2017 – Sept 2018, noting that the DG's PDP will be approved by the executive board in 2018;
- approved the extension of the Director General's existing contract for one year to align with the new governance arrangements for the Secretariat, this means the extended contract will end in December 2019;
- requested that the Troika advise on the timing realigning the DG's PDP to the rest of the Secretariat's staffs PDP cycle and financial year and timing of the SPREP Meeting; and
- noted the valuable contribution that Members of the Troika provide in the work of the Secretariat

through active participation and regular constructive feedback.

Agenda Item 10.2: CROP Harmonisation

106. The Secretariat updated the Meeting on the progress with the Secretariat's work on Council of the Regional Organisations of the Pacific (CROP) harmonisation.

107. The Meeting:

- noted the intention for CROP Heads to resolve the issues behind the lack of progress with remuneration harmonisation by 3 November; and
- noted the progress by the Secretariat in pursuing greater CROP harmonisation on a wide range of issues.

Agenda Item 10.3: Appointment of External Auditors

- 108. The Secretariat updated the Meeting on the appointment of external auditors, noting the term of office of the Secretariat's current external auditor will expire on 31 October 2017.
- 109. The Secretariat advised that a tender had been advertised for the audit of its 2017 and 2018 accounts, but that after extensive advertising over a four week period, only one tender proposal was received. A further two-week readvertisement of the tender failed to attract any additional bids. The panel therefore assessed the proposal received from KPMG Fiji, and concluded that it met the evaluation criteria and is technically capable of carrying out the work required. KPMG-Fiji is therefore recommended for the Meeting's endorsement.

- 110. Samoa noted the efforts of the Secretariat in conducting the Procurement process and supported KPMG-Fiji to be the external auditor for the Secretariat in 2017 and 2018. This was supported by United States, with United States noting that in the previous appointment of auditors, five bids were received, and urged SPREP to take action to ensure a more competitive and transparent process such as directly approaching auditing companies, however the Secretariat advised that in order to maintain objectivity, it was unable to do so.
- 111. The Director General advised that the value of the bid may limit the offers and an increase in this may increase the number of responsive offers.

considered the paper and endorsed the appointment of KPMG Fiji to audit SPREP's financial accounts for the financial years ending 31 December 2017 and 2018.

AGENDA ITEM 11: REGIONAL CONVENTIONS

Agenda Item 11.1: Report of the Eighth Meeting of the Conference of the Parties to the Convention to Ban the Importation into Forum Island Countries of Hazardous and Radioactive Wastes and to Control the Transboundary Movement and the Management of Hazardous Wastes within the South Pacific Region (the Waigani Convention)

113. Cook Islands, the Chair of the Waigani Convention (COP8), presented the report of the 8th Conference of the Parties to the Waigani Convention. 114. New Caledonia queried as to how many MARPOL Convention infringements there had been, in response the Secretariat clarified there were no infringements however there were over 10,000 MARPOL violations which have been reported to countries for compliance and enforcement.

115. The Meeting:

noted the Report of the Conference of the Parties to the Waigani Convention.

Agenda Item 11.2: Report on the Fourteenth ordinary meeting of the contracting parties to the convention for the protection of the natural resources and environment of the South Pacific Region and related protocols (Noumea Convention)

116. Samoa, the Chair of the 14th Conference of the Parties to the Noumea Convention presented the report to the Meeting.

117. The Meeting:

noted the Report of the Conference of the Parties to the Noumea Convention.

AGENDA ITEM 12: 2018 AND 2019 WORK PROGRAMME AND BUDGET

Agenda Item 12.1: Biodiversity and Ecosystem Management Division – 2018-19 Overview

118. The Secretariat presented an overview of the Biodiversity and Ecosystem Division work programme activities for 2018 - 19 consistent with the SPREP Strategic Plan

119. The Meeting supported the Secretariat's recommendations and gave particular emphasis to the regional invasive species work, noting several up-coming project funding agreements to advance this priority.

120. The Meeting:

noted the 2018 - 19 highlights for the Biodiversity Ecosystem Management Work Programme.

Agenda Item 12.1.1: Year of the Whale: Whales in a Changing Ocean Conference: Outcomes and Next Steps

- 121. The Secretariat updated Members on activities conducted as part of the Year of the Whale, in particular, the Whales in a Changing Ocean conference hosted by the Government of Nuku'alofa from 4 6 April 2017, outlining the outcomes and next steps following on from the conference.
- 122. The Meeting thanked the Secretariat for their hard work in the Whales in a Changing Ocean Conference and supported the development of the new Whales and Dolphin Action Plan, with France noting its on-going support for marine mammal research, and the Tjibaou Cultural Centre exhibition, and Tonga noting the economic and conservation benefits gained from hosting the conference, including support to whale based tourism and the establishment of the whale sanctuary.

123. The Meeting:

- noted the report of the Whales in a Changing Ocean conference;
- noted the contents of the Pacific Islands Year of the Whale Declaration and considered

- signing the Declaration if not already a signatory;
- noted the undertakings given by some Members in Voluntary Commitment #16006 made to the UN Ocean Conference:
- considered how best to provide support; and
- agreed to contribute through the Whale and Dolphin Action Plan 2018-2022 and other mechanisms towards the effective conservation of whales in the Pacific islands region.

Agenda Item 12.1.2: Draft Marine Species Action Plans 2018 – 2022

- 124. The Secretariat reported to Members on progress towards reviewing the Marine Species Programme 2013 2017, and the development of a new Marine Species Programme 2018 2022.
- 125. The Meeting welcomed the more targeted approach for the review of the Draft Marine Species Action Plan 2018-2022, noted the release of the Marine Species Action Plan and committed to review the document by the deadline of 31st October 2017, with Cook Islands noting the establishment of its marine sanctuary and legislative requirements as part of implementation. Drawing on lessons learned through experience with the Turtle Monitoring and Eco-Cultural Tourism Project, New Zealand noted that it would be useful to further streamline the objectives of the draft Marine Species Action Plan to set out targeted, high -priority objectives that can reasonably be achieved in their fiveyear timeframe, and that consulting with Member states and translating the objectives into national plans could further support implementation

- noted that the Pacific Islands Regional Marine Species Programme is revised every five years and is now due for revision to cover the five-year period 2018-2022; and
- agreed to review the draft Programme provided and to give feedback in writing to the Secretariat by 31 October 2017.

Agenda Item 12.1.3: Pacific Islands Coastal Resilience Framework – Implementing a Paradigm Shift

- 127. The Secretariat presented to Members a paper on the development of the Pacific Islands Coastal Resilience Framework (PIECoR) and the important role that it can play in strengthening the capacity of Pacific island governments and communities to design and implement effective responses to climate change adaptation and other environmental stressors. The Secretariat advised that the Framework was developed based on the new SPREP Strategic Plan, in partnership with IUCN and SPC, and in consultation with Green Climate Fund (GCF), noting the Framework is aligned with the GCF pillar on coastal resilience and with processes and policies already endorsed by SPREP Meetings.
- 128. United States noted that they are undergoing a review of strategic priorities including that of climate change policy and in that regard was not in a position to endorse the Framework on Pacific Islands Coastal Resilience, recommending to replace "endorsed" with "noted.
- 129. Samoa and New Caledonia reaffirmed the importance of the Framework with

- Samoa proposing it be endorsed whilst noting the position of the United States, and New Caledonia noting it would enable the region to seek funding support.
- 130. France reiterated its support for the Framework, noting the Secretariat had obtained the full consensus of the Pacific countries and it will allow the Secretariat the means to implement its strategic priorities in this regard.
- 131. The Meeting recognised the position of United States and agreed to endorse the recommendation whilst noting the United States position.

132. The Meeting:

- noted the development and importance of the Pacific Islands Coastal Resilience Framework as a basis for strengthening national responses to climate change;
- endorsed the framework as an important mechanism to support implementation of the Strategic Plan:
- endorsed the framework as an important mechanism to secure funding through the GCF and other relevant funding facilities; and
- noted that United States reserves its position on the last two points

Agenda Item 12.2: Climate Change Division – 2018 - 19 Overview

133. The Secretariat provided an overview of the Climate Change Division's work programme activities for 2018-19 consistent with the new SPREP Strategic Plan.

noted the overview of the 2018 -2019 work programme of the Climate Change Division

Agenda Item 12.2.1: RTSM

- 135. The Secretariat reported on the work achieved under the Strategic Program on Climate Resilience: Pacific Regional Track (SPCR-PR). Members were also invited to provide strategic guidance to ensure the sustainability of the mainstreaming work delivered under the program and the continuation of the Regional Technical Backstopping Mechanism (RTSM).
- 136. Federated States of Micronesia,
 Republic of the Marshall Islands and
 Tuvalu commended the Secretariat for
 the technical support provided by the
 RTSM and encouraged donors to
 consider further funding of the RTSM.

137. The Meeting:

- noted the Outcome Statement attached as Annex V;
- noted also that the technical assistance provided under the SPCR-PR was considered by participating members to be targeted support needed by Pacific island countries to build their resilience to climate change and disaster related risk, to scale up their climate change investments in support of their development aspirations, and to better enable access to climate change finance;
- requested that development partners support countries in incorporating climate change and disaster related risks into their development planning processes,

- policies and plans by adopting the methodological approach and the generic tools trialled under this program;
- recommended that the Secretariat prioritise the sustainability of the mainstreaming work and the RTSM; and
- ➢ invited development partners to lend technical and financial support to ensure that the mainstreaming tools and RTSM assistance are continued, as requested by those Member countries which have benefited from the programme to date.

Agenda Item 12.2.2: Update from the 4th Pacific Meteorological Council and 2nd Pacific Ministerial Meeting on Meteorology

- 138. The Secretariat reported on the outcomes of the 4th meeting of the Pacific Meteorological Council (PMC-4) and the 2nd Pacific Ministerial Meeting on Meteorology (PMMM-2) supporting sustainable weather and climate services for a resilient Pacific and thanked the Government of Solomon Islands for their hosting arrangements.
- and evolution of the PMC and acknowledged the contribution of development partners and donors. The Secretariat also highlighted the media training of journalists preceding the PMC funded by Climate and Oceans Support Programme in the Pacific (COSPPac) and United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), facilitated by SPREP. The PMC-4 outcomes included, amongst many others, the *Pacific Islands*Meteorological Strategy 2012-2021

(PIMS) mid-term review and the revised *Pacific Islands Meteorological Strategy 2017-2026* as well as the new *Pacific Roadmap for Strengthened Climate Services 2017-2026 (PRSCS)*.

- 140. Samoa acknowledged the efforts of the Government of Solomon Islands, SPREP, UNDP, and development partners and donors and welcomed with appreciation the opportunity to host the next PMC and PMMM Meetings in 2019.
- 141. United States noted that although they were present in Honiara they were not part of the Ministerial Statement and requested the Meeting to note their reservation regarding reference to this in the recommendations. United States reaffirmed their full support as members of the Pacific Islands Meteorological Strategy 2017-2026 (PIMS), the Road Map for Climate Services, PMC and the PMMM.

142. The Meeting:

- noted the outcomes of PMC-4 and PMMM 2;
- noted the Pacific Islands Meteorological Strategy 2012-2021 mid-term review and the revised Pacific Islands Meteorological Strategy 2017-2026;
- noted the new Pacific Roadmap for Strengthened Climate Services 2017-2026;
- acknowledged with thanks the support provided by the World Meteorological Organization, the Government of Solomon Islands, University of Hawai'i, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration and the Government of Australia through the COSPPac, and Pacific-Australia Climate Change Science and

- Adaptation Planning (**PACCSAP**) Program, Government of Finland, Government of Korea, Meteo France and UNDP for PMC-4 and PMMM-2;
- requested the PMDP to continue work with regional National Meteorological and Hydrological Services and partners to implement the action items from PMC-4, the priorities highlighted in the Honiara Ministerial Statement, the revised PIMS and the PRSCS. The United States reserves its position on this statement; and
- noted the support and commitment of Members and development partners for the outcomes of the PMC-4 and PMMM-2

Agenda Item 12.2.3: Update from the current Pacific Meteorological Council/Pacific Meteorological Desk Partnership projects supporting Pacific National Meteorological and Hydrological Services

- 143. The Secretariat updated the Meeting on progress made by SPREP and partners in meteorology, hydrology and climatology activities that are contributing to building the capacity of Member's National Meteorological and Hydrological Services (NMHSs).
- 144. New Caledonia requested they be included in the Panel on Climate Services in the Pacific (PICS), noting that they have requested support from France on access to climate carbon markets, and that Meteo France, which represented New Caledonia, French Polynesia and Wallis and Futuna at the PMC-4 meeting, would like to engage more broadly in the region, including

working with Pacific countries to minimise the economic impacts of climate variability. The Secretariat noted that it is already working with Meteo France to strengthen their relationship via a Memorandum of Understanding, and that the membership of the PICS panel has been amended to include New Caledonia.

145. A number of Members expressed appreciation from their engagement in this work, with Wallis and Futuna noting that their recently adopted climate change strategy had relied upon the support of their SPREP trained meteorological services officers.

146. The Meeting:

- > acknowledged the generous support and commitment of regional and international partners for the past, ongoing and upcoming work to support National Meteorological and Hydrological Services in the region, including the Government of Finland, Government of the Republic of Korea, Korea Meteorological Agency, Government of Australia, Government of Canada, **Environment and Climate Change** Canada, Government of Japan, Japan Meteorological Agency, United States National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, USAID Office of Foreign Disaster Assistance, Meteo France, World Meteorological Organization and Green Climate Fund; and
- encouraged Members to support the on-going development of the National Meteorological and Hydrological Services and SPREP's efforts to support them.

Agenda Item 12.3: Waste Management and Pollution Control Division Overview – 2018-19

- 147. The Secretariat provided an overview of major work programme activities in 2018 19 to improve management of solid and hazardous waste and marine pollution for the region.
- 148. The Meeting commended the
 Secretariat's work on Waste
 Management and Pollution Control,
 with appreciation expressed for both
 the European Union funded PacWaste
 Project, and Japanese Technical
 Cooperation for Promotion of Regional
 Initiative on Solid Waste Management
 in Pacific Island Countries (J-PRISM)
 Projects.
- 149. Republic of Marshall Islands sought a response from the Secretariat on its request for assistance on the nuclear waste issue, in response the Secretariat clarified a regional working group which included SPREP, the Pacific Islands Forum Secretariat (PIFS) and the Pacific Community (SPC) was formed to address the nuclear waste issue, noting that a mission to Republic of Marshall Islands will soon be undertaken.
- 150. The Secretariat was urged to ensure collaboration with all Pacific island countries and territories, to support Pacific islands with national recycling responses and to include private sector partners including in development of the waste database.

151. The Meeting:

noted the work programme for the Waste Management and Pollution Control Division.

Agenda Item 12.3.1: European Union/SPREP Pacific Hazardous Waste Management Project (PacWaste) Achievements, Evaluation and Legacy

- 152. The Secretariat updated the Meeting on the achievements, evaluation and legacy of the EDF 10 Pacific Hazardous Waste Management project, known as PacWaste.
- 153. Several Members made specific requests for assistance from PacWaste+, including:
 - Tuvalu requested technical assistance from the Secretariat for rehabilitation of the Funafuti dump site. In response, the Secretariat stated a baseline study has been conducted to address remediation of the Funafuti waste site and it will continue on this path.
 - Samoa noted the need for regional coordination of chemical waste management and tracking systems for chemicals throughout their lives, including between stakeholders.
 - Fiji requested the Secretariat to articulate an e-waste strategy going forward, with Samoa enquiring whether e-waste was a hazardous or chemical waste.
 - Kiribati acknowledged the training provided by the Secretariat on healthcare waste, but noted that the duration of the training was short, and urged the Secretariat to extend the duration of training in the future. In response to Kiribati, the Secretariat observed the PacWaste training reflected the limited resources available, it was recognised that countries want more training and this will be built into the project design for PacWaste+.

154. In response the Secretariat noted the intention to utilise a range of technical working groups, including on Ridge to Reef projects, and acknowledged that while e-waste has been a minor component of PacWaste this is to be expanded in PacWaste+. Noting that ewaste contains some solid waste and some hazardous waste, the Secretariat explained that although the export markets from the stripping of e-waste can be valuable, the Waigani and Basel Conventions inhibit export to key Asian markets, and advised that putting ewaste into landfills should be a last resort.

155. The Meeting:

- noted the achievements of the PacWaste project in improving the management of hazardous waste management in the Pacific, fostering regional collaboration and a Pacific to Pacific approach in line with Cleaner Pacific 2025;
- noted the results of the European Union Results Oriented Monitoring (ROM) exercise and Final Evaluation and the end date of 31 December 2017; and
- noted the legacy that the PacWaste project leaves, by way of the EDF 11 funded PacWaste+ project.

Agenda Item 12.3.2: Cleaner Oceans for a Cleaner Pacific

156. The Secretariat informed the Meeting of the importance of best practice in waste management and pollution control as an effective mechanism for addressing marine pollution, and sought the commitment of Members to actively participate in these initiatives to sustain

- the long-term health of the Pacific Ocean and its people.
- 157. Noting that marine debris by definition is a trans-boundary issue requiring a coordinated response through partnership across the globe, United States highlighted work with stakeholders on marine debris issue including the Group of Seven (G7), Group of Twenty (G20) and the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) groupings, further acknowledging the role of the Our Ocean Conference in addressing marine pollution, and encouraged the Secretariat to engage the private sector to combat marine pollution, and proposed an amendment to text to strengthen language by adding the word "act". The Secretariat noted that private sector engagement and innovation including on plastic pollution, is reflected in PacWaste+ and EDF 11 proposals.
- 158. Republic of Marshall Islands, sought clarification on support from the Secretariat for countries with high violation incidents reported through the observer programme. The Secretariat advised it is working with countries to increase understanding of the Cape Town Agreement for ratification, and conducting reviews of national laws to strengthen compliance and enforcement with MARPOL.
- 159. Members identified national actions to combat marine pollution:
 - Kiribati noted its voluntary commitment to ban the use of single use plastic bags, requesting support from the Secretariat and

- partners to implement this commitment
- Wallis and Futuna noted it has banned plastic bags since July this year with the intention to ban all plastics completely by 2020.
- France introduced a new legislation last year to ban the single use of plastics with the next step being to prohibit the use of microplastics, and sought the support from the Secretariat in this area.
- United Kingdom has committed to several actions to combat plastic pollution, recently introducing legislation to ban the manufacturing of plastics. United Kingdom further noted work in Fiji and Solomon Islands under the Commonwealth Marine Economies Programme (CMEP) for plastic analysis and highlights the need for regional partnerships to support the work of the Secretariat in this area
- 160. Australia also supported previous comments on the importance of taking actions in the countries, at the regional and global level, requesting clarification on whether MARPOL violations of abandoned, lost and discarded fishing gear (ALDFG) have been raised with IMO MEPC (Marine Environment Protection Committee) and if it hasn't, is there merit for the secretariat to do so. In response the Secretariat advised that it has committed to submit a proposal to the IMO to raise the classification of (ALDFG) in MARPOL.

- noted the progress made in waste management and pollution control, a productive collaboration between SPREP, Member Countries and other partners;
- noted that the success of such activities has been based on strong commitment from participating countries; and
- committed as SPREP Member countries to participate and act fully in waste management and pollution control interventions to stop marine pollution at its source.

Agenda Item 12.3.3: Sustainable Regional Capacity Building for Improved Decision Making

- 162. The Secretariat informed the Meeting of the planned implementation of sustainable mechanisms for strengthened institutional and human capacity, and sought the commitment of Members to participate and actively engage in the proposed capacity building initiatives and the collection and submission of data on waste, chemicals and pollutants.
- 163. Kiribati requested that while the Secretariat is working at the regional level on monitoring waste, that a similar system be established at the national level, and in recognising the efforts made by the Secretariat for training on waste management, called for this training to be sustained over time and be institutionalised.
- 164. United States requested that the recommendations three and four be amended from commit to engage. After some discussion this was agreed to.

165. The Meeting:

- noted the development of sustainable capacity building activities and a Regional Waste Monitoring System;
- noted that the success of such activities requires strong commitment from participating countries;
- agreed to engage as SPREP Member countries to participate fully in the capacity building initiatives; and
- agreed to engage as SPREP Member countries to designate country counterparts who will be charged with the task of regularly collecting data and submitting them to SPREP for inclusion in a database as appropriate.

Agenda Item 12.4: Environmental Monitoring and Governance Division Overview 2018/19

- 166. The Secretariat provided an overview of the outcomes of the Pacific Environment Forum (PEF) and the major 2018/19 work programme activities for the division to contribute to the Environmental Monitoring and Governance and related Strategic Priorities of the SPREP Strategic Plan.
- 167. The Meeting recognised the importance of data, stressing that good policies are based on good and accurate data linked to the Sustainable Development Goals at the national level, and noted the value of tools such as GIS to support this effort.

- noted the outcomes of the 2017 Pacific Environment Forum
- noted the 2018 19 Work Programme for the SPREP Environmental Monitoring and Governance Division.

Agenda Item 12.4.1: Environmental Impact Assessment Guidelines for Coastal Tourism Development in the Pacific Region

- 169. The Secretariat presented the Members with a draft copy of the Environmental Impact Assessment Guidelines for Coastal Tourism Development in the Pacific Region (EIA Guidelines for Coastal Tourism Development)
- 170. The Secretariat advised that this EIA is aligned with objective 4.1 of the Secretariats new Strategic Plan and was developed in consultation with a number of Member countries and the South Pacific Trade Organisation (SPTO) who will both actively promote the document for use by Government, developers. The Secretariat further advised that this is one of a number of EIA guidelines that are being developed on subjects including landfill guidelines and sand mining.
- 171. The Chair acknowledged the important work by the Secretariat in producing such a relevant EIA document but further noted that much more work needs to be done in developing and applying EIA guidelines to help prevent inappropriate development.

172. The Meeting acknowledged the importance of tourism to many Members' national accounts and commended the EIA guideline as an important mechanism to help minimise the impacts of tourism development, with New Caledonia appreciating the translation of the EIA guideline into French, and requesting to have national EIA workshops on use of the guidelines.

173. The Meeting:

endorsed the publication of the EIA Guidelines for Coastal Tourism Development.

Agenda Item 12.4.2: Programme to support strengthening environmental monitoring and collection of environmental data in the Pacific for national reporting processes and Multilateral Environmental Agreements (MEAs).

174. The Secretariat presented achievements made under the ACPMEA2 Programme and sought endorsement of the ACPMEA Phase III priorities and scope. The Secretariat highlighted the Capacity Building Programme related to Multilateral Environmental Agreements in African Caribbean and Pacific countries (ACPMEA) has been ongoing since 2009, acknowledging the funding support by the European Commission, through the ACP Secretariat, and the UN Environment. The Secretariat reported the significant results have been successfully achieved to raise the environmental agenda and the effective implementation of MEAs in SPREP Member countries.

- noted achievements under the ACPMEA2 Programme; and
- endorsed the ACPMEA III broad priorities and scope.

Agenda Item 12.5: Consideration and Approval of Proposed Work Programme and Budget for 2018 - 19

- 176. The Secretariat presented its proposed annual Work Programme and Budget for 2018 2019.
- 177. The Director General further added that the balanced budget was a direct response to the request of members, also noting the increase in partner confidence was reflected in balanced budget and projected increases. The Director General noted the successful passing of the EU 7 pillar assessment helped contribute to the increased donor confidence.
- 178. Australia commended the secretariat on the comprehensive budget which was well received and requested the Secretariat, in light of the potential additional core funding from an increase in membership contributions, to consider its strategy in the allocation of these additional funds. Australia suggested to put as part of priority the positions currently remaining unfunded in the organisational structure.

179. The Meeting:

considered and approved the proposed Work Programme and Budget for USD\$28,998,044 for 2018 and the provisional Work Programme and Budget of US\$29,721,842 for 2019.

AGENDA ITEM 13: ITEMS PROPOSED BY MEMBERS

Agenda Item 13.1: The need for a Pacific wide ban on Asbestos

- 180. Cook Islands presented a paper on the need for a Pacific wide ban on asbestos, seeking endorsement and commitment from Members to develop and implement a Pacific wide ban on the importation, re-sale and re-use of products containing asbestos.
- 181. In 2013 14 the PacWaste project conducted the first Pacific Regional Asbestos Baseline Survey across 26 islands in 13 Pacific island countries. The results from the Regional Asbestos Baseline Survey concluded that over USD 150 million would be needed to remove and replace all the asbestos identified in the locations surveyed, and that new asbestos materials are now being imported into the Pacific region, primarily from Asia.
- 182. Tonga, France, New Zealand, Australia, Tuvalu, Samoa, French Polynesia and Republic of the Marshall Islands fully supported the proposal. United States and America Samoa noted that they share the concerns with other Members but are unable to support the recommendation a Pacific-wide ban as the use of asbestos does remain legal in their countries for certain purposes. United Kingdom noted that they have not received guidance on this recommendation but are supportive in principle.

- 183. France, New Zealand, Australia, and French Polynesia noted that they have banned asbestos in their countries.

 New Zealand further offered to share their experiences and work with the Secretariat in drafting a ban.
- 184. Tuvalu noted the importance of data collected during the PacWaste baseline study, further requesting the Secretariat to expand PacWaste & PacWaste+ to include all 8 outer islands of Tuvalu in the removal and disposal of asbestos.

- noted the information provided in this paper;
- noted letters of support in favour of a Pacific wide asbestos ban provided by the Tongan and Australian Government representatives;
- noted the work conducted by the EU-funded PacWaste project that has contributed significant resources to asbestos remediation, monitoring and awareness across 13 Pacific island countries;
- noted the threat posed by new asbestos to Pacific island communities;
- endorsed initiatives by countries to ban or restrict the importation, reuse and re-sale of products and wastes containing asbestos with the exception of importation for the purpose of safe disposal; and
- ➤ directed the Secretariat to work with countries and territories to ban or restrict the importation, reuse and re-sale of products and wastes containing asbestos; to be resourced through Cleaner Pacific 2025 and PacWaste+.

Agenda Item 13.2: Call for Action for SPREP Members on plastic microbeads

- 186. France presented a paper seeking the endorsement of the Meeting for a Call for Action for SPREP Members on plastic microbeads.
- 187. Micro plastics, such as microbeads are contributing to the fragments of plastics and fibres contaminating our seas, turning them into an unhealthy plastic soup. When used as directed, microbeads are washed down drains and into waste water systems where they are known to pass through these treatment facilities and consequently flushed out to sea.
- 188. Micro plastics in the marine environment are known to bioaccumulate. New scientific research is continuing to find more and more examples of plastic inside all kinds of sea life. A recent study showed that 90 per cent of birds have plastic in their stomachs too. Microbeads end up in humans through toothpaste and through eating seafood that has ingested micro plastics and the toxins that come with them.
- 189. Samoa commended France for the initiative, noting that the issue was also discussed by Leaders, outlining the importance of this initiative for this to be driven through the Secretariat to allow for guidance with development of domestic policies. New Caledonia fully supported the Call for Action.
- 190. United States shares the concerns over micro beads noting it has passed legislation at the national level to address this. United States proposed

modifications to the Call for Action as microbeads are still used in some medical products for which there are currently few alternatives. The modifications were submitted for consideration.

- 191. United Kingdom, French Polynesia,
 America Samoa, and Commonwealth of
 the Northern Mariana Islands endorsed
 the modification proposed by United
 States. French Polynesia further noted
 it does not have industries that use
 microbeads. New Zealand noted that a
 national ban has been announced on
 the manufacture and sale of 'wash-off'
 products containing microbeads, which
 will enter into force by May 2018.
- 192. United States further elaborated on their comments, and requested that the Meeting consider the amendments to the Call for Action: 'We resolve to take measures to reduce the use of plastic micro beads in our countries' to replace 'We commit to take measures to ban the use of plastic microbeads in our countries' as well as replace 'We also commit to advocate with other States for such bans' with 'We also resolve to advocate with other States for such measures'.
- 193. Samoa sought clarification on the phrase "other States". The Chair suggested removing the phrase so that the amendment would read: "We also resolve to advocate for such measures"
- 194. The Call for Action with amendments as proposed by United States and Fiji was agreed to by the Meeting.

195. The Meeting:

endorsed the Call for Action from SPREP Members on plastic microbeads, as amended.

AGENDA ITEM 14: REGIONAL COOPERATION

Agenda Item 14.1: Framework for Pacific Regionalism – Governance and Financing update

- 196. The Secretariat presented an update on the Framework for Pacific Regionalism.
- 197. Australia proposed revising the second recommendation to reflect the outcomes from the Pacific Islands Forum Leaders Meeting held 4th-8th September 2017, in particular to 'confirm its understanding of the Leaders' decisions on the Framework for Pacific Regionalisation, and express its support for their effective implementation'.
- 198. New Caledonia advised that New Caledonia and French Polynesia are now full Members of the Pacific Island Forum and the importance of SPREP Members, as well as non-Members, to be fully aware of the decisions made at the Leaders Meeting.
- 199. Cook Islands sought clarification on the process undertaken by the Secretariat in addressing the challenges of implementing and involving Members in the decisions made by the leaders. In response the Secretariat advised it is firmly committed to the CROP effort to align SPREP's work and agenda with the Leaders' decisions and priorities, and

will continue to engage the Members in this process. The Leaders' decisions also are implemented through the work plans of the Secretariat.

200. The Meeting:

- noted the process followed in developing recommendations to Leaders on the Framework for Pacific Regionalism; and
- confirmed its understanding of the leaders decisions on the Framework for Pacific Regionalism and express its support for their effective implementation.

Agenda Item 14.2: Review of CROP Charter

- 201. The Meeting was updated on the Review of the Draft CROP Charter and possible implications for SPREP. The Secretariat noted that the CROP Charter was not endorsed by the Leaders Forum Meeting in September 2017.
- 202. Cook Islands advised that at the Leaders Forum Meeting, the issue was not put to Leaders since there were some agencies that had not yet reviewed the CROP Charter, noting that at the time the Secretariat had not yet agreed to the Charter.

203. The Meeting:

- endorsed the revised CROP Charter;
- confirmed the inclusion of SPREP as a current member of CROP;
- approved cross-CROP agency meetings of governing council Chairs, to strengthen whole-of-CROP governance, and appropriate meeting frequency; and

directed the Secretariat to confer with the other CROP (chairs) on what level of resources are required to be deployed towards the implementation of the Leaders priorities.

Agenda Item 14.3: CROP Executives Meeting Report

204. The Meeting was updated on the outcomes of CROP CEO Meetings in 2017, in particular the areas of Framework for Resilient Development in the Pacific (FRDP), Framework for Pacific Regionalism (FPR), CROP Resourcing, CROP Charter, EDF-11, UNOC, COP23, preparations for the 48th PIF and its Blue Pacific theme, SIS Aviation priority, RMI legacy issues and CROP working groups.

205. The Meeting:

noted the update by the SPREP Director General on CROP CEOs Meetings in 2017

Agenda Item 15: Statements by Observers

206. The 28SM was attended by a range of observers which included CROP agencies, NGOs and other conservation and environment groups. Observers made statements outlining their areas of work and potential partnerships with Members and the Secretariat. The list of observers and the observer statements are attached as Annex VI.

Agenda Item 16: Other Business

- 207. New Zealand presented each SPREP Member with the book "New Zealand's Great White Sharks" written by Award winning natural history writer and broadcaster Alison Balance. The book, dedicated to Michael Manning, is also gifted to schools in New Zealand and the South Pacific. In response the Secretariat and Members expressed appreciation to New Zealand for the book.
- 208. The Secretariat noted the Executive Board Meeting in September 2018, further information will be sent out to Members. It was also noted the next official SPREP Meeting, including the Ministerial Meeting, will be in 2019. The exact timing is to be confirmed.

Agenda Item 17: Adoption of Report of the Twenty-Eighth SPREP Meeting

209. The Meeting:

adopted the recommendations and decisions from the outcomes report of the Twenty-eighth SPREP Meeting.

List of Participants

AMERICAN SAMOA

Mr. Fa'amao Asalele
 Deputy Director
 American Samoa Environmental Protection

Agency

E: faamao.asalele@epa.as.gov

2. Ms. Marian McGuire
Legal Counsel
American Samoa Environmental Protection
Agency

3. Mr. Neil Pilcher
Administration Head
Administration Division
American Samoa Environmental Protection
Agency
E: neil.pilcher@epa.as.gov

AUSTRALIA

4. Ms. Deb Callister
Assistant Secretary
Marine & International Heritage Branch
Department of Environment
GPO 787, Canberra
ACT 2601 Australia
E: deb.callister@environment.gov.au

Ms. Sharon Lane
 Acting Director
 Pacific and Coral Triangle Section
 Department of Environment
 E: sharon.lane@environment.gov.au

6. Mr. Richard Bontjer Director Environment and Climate Change Pacific Division Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade E: <u>Richard.Bontjer@dfat.gov.au</u>

7. Mr. Ray Bojzcuk First Secretary, Growth & Resilience Australian High Commission PO Box 214 Suva, Fiji E: Ray.Bojczuk@dfat.gov.au

COMMONWEALTH OF NORTHERN MARIANAS

8. Ms. Janice Castro
Acting Director
CNMI Bureau of Environmental and Coastal
Quality
Division of Coastal Resources Management
Caller Box 10007
Saipan, MP 96950
E: janicecastro@becq.gov.mp

9. Ms. Erin Derrington
Permit Manager
CNMI Bureau of Environmental and Coastal
Quality
Division of Coastal Resources Management
Caller Box 10007
Saipan, MP 96950
E: erinderrington@becg.gov.mp

COOK ISLANDS

10. Mr. Joseph Brider
Director
National Environment Service
E: joseph.brider@cookislands.gov.ck

11. Mr. Jim Armistead
Director
Pacific Affairs
Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Immigration
E: jim.armistead@cookislands.gov.ck

12. Ms. Piakura Passfield
Foreign Affairs Officer
Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Immigration
E: piakura.passfield@cookislands.gov.ck

FEDERATED STATES OF MICRONESIA

13. Mr. Wilson F. Waguk Deputy Chief of Mission Federated States of Micronesia Embassy Suva, Fiji E: waguk.finkol@gmail.com

FIJI

14. Mr Joshua Wycliffe
Permanent Secretary
Ministry of Local Government,
Housing and Environment
PO Box 2131
Government Buildings, SUVA, Fiji

E: Joshua.wycliffe@govnet.gov.fi

FRANCE

15. Mr. Jean-Luc Faure-Tournaire Représentant permanent adjoint de la France auprès de la CPS Conseiller diplomatique du Hautcommissaire en Nouvelle-Calédonie

E: <u>jean-luc.faure-</u> tournaire@diplomatie.gouv.fr

FRENCH POLYNESIA

16. Ms. Sylviane Fauvet

Conseiller technique à l'environnement Ministère de la Culture, de l'environnement et de l'artisanat, en charge de la promotion des langues et de la communication BP 2551 98713 Papeete - Tahiti

Polynésie française

E: sylviane.fauvet@culture.min.gov.pf

17. Mr. Engel Raygadas Présidence de la Polynésie française Chef du Bureau des affaires internationales Délégation aux affaires internationales, européennes et du Pacifique

E: Engel.RAYGADAS@presidence.pf

KIRIBATI

18. Ms. Taouea. Titaake-Reiher Environment and Conservation Division MELAD,

P.O. Box 234 Bikenibeu, Tarawa

Republic of Kiribati

taouear@environment.gov.ki/taouea@gmail.com

MARSHALL ISLANDS

19. Mr. Warwick Harris
Deputy Director
Office of Environmental Planning & Policy
Coordination (OEPPC)
Republic of the Marshall Islands

E: warwick47@gmail.com

20. Ms. Jane Ishiguro
Director of Training and Development
Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade
E: maruby222@gmail.com

NEW CALEDONIA

21. Ms. Anne-Claire Goarant Senior advisor for multilateral cooperation and regional organisation Office of Regional cooperation and external relations

E: anne-claire.goarant@gouv.nc

NEW ZEALAND

22. Ms. Kay Booth
 Deputy Director-General Partnerships Group,
 Department of Conservation
 E:

23. H.E. Mr. David Nicholson New Zealand High Commissioner to Samoa E: <u>David.Nicholson@mfat.govt.nz</u>

24. Mr. Mike Walsh New Zealand Deputy High Commissioner to Samoa E: Mike.Walsh@mfat.govt.nz

25. Ms. Andrea Stewart

Development Manager Environment

New Zealand Ministry of Foreign Affairs and

Trade

E: Andrea.Stewart@mfat.govt.nz

26. Mr. Tim Stewardson Development Officer Pacific Regional Agencies New Zealand Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade E: <u>Tim.Stewardson@mfat.govt.nz</u>

27. Ms. Annie Wheeler Community Partnerships Manager, Department of Conservation E: awheeler@doc.govt.nz

Ms. Danica Stent
International Manager
Department of Conservation
E: dstent@doc.govt.nz

NIUE

28. Mrs. Mona Ainuu

Member Assisting Minister (MAM) Fale Fono Alofi, Niue

E:

29. Dr. Josie M. Tamate

Director General

Ministry of Natural Resources

Niue Public Service Building

Alofi, Niue

E: Josie.Tamate@mail.gov.nu

PAPUA NEW GUINEA

30. Ms. Kay Kalim

Director

Sustainable Environment Programme

E: kkalim@dec.gov.pg /kaykalim@gmail.com

31. Mr. James Sabi

E: james.sabi.roaming@gmail.com

PALAU

32. Hon. F. Umiich Sengebau

Minister

Ministry of Natural Resources, Environment

and Tourism

PO Box 100

Ngerulmud, Melekeok

Republic of Palau 96939

T: +680 767-5435

E: fusengebau@gmail.com

33. Ms. Gwendalyn Sisior

Senior Projects Manager

Ministry of Natural Resources, Environment

& Tourism

2nd Floor, Executive Building

Ngerulmud, PW 96940

E: <u>qsisior07@qmail.com</u>

SAMOA

34. Mr. Ulu Bismarck Crawley

Chief Executive Officer

Ministry of Natural Resources and

Environment

E: bismarck.crawley@mnre.gov.ws

35. Ms. Tauti Fuatino Leota

Assistant Chief Executive Officer Ministry of Natural Resources and

Environment

E:

36. Ms. Filomena Nelson Assistant Chief Executive Officer (DMO) Ministry of Natural Resources and

 Mr. Mulipola Ausetalia Titimaea Assistant Chief Executive Officer (Meteorology)
 Ministry of Natural Resources an

Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment

38. Ms. Tuiolo Schuster

Environment

Assistant Chief Executive Officer Ministry of Natural Resources and

Environment

39. Ms. Rona Meleisea

Principal Officer

Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade

E:rona@mfat.gov.ws

40. Mr. Robert Aiono

Senior Foreign Affairs Officer

Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade

E: robert@mfat.gov.ws

TUVALU

41. Mr. Soseala Tinilau

Director

Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Trade, Tourism,

Environment & Labour

Department of Environment

Private Mail Bag

Vaiaku, Funafuti

E: butchersn@gmail.com

42. Ms. Moe Saitala

Environment Impact Assessment Officer Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Trade, Tourism,

Environment & Labour

Department of Environment

Private Mail Bag

Vaiaku, Funafuti

E: <u>qmoe.saitala@gmail.com</u>

TOKELAU

43. Mr. Junior Thomas Aleta

Acting General Manager

National Office of the Council for the

Ongoing Government of Tokelau

PO Box 3298

Apia, Samoa

E: seiuli.aleta@tokelau.org.nz

44. Ms Loia Tausi

Manager for Environment Division Department of Economic Development, Natural Resources and Environment Government of Tokelau E: puavasa@qmail.com

TONGA

45. Mr. Paula Ma'u
Chief Executive Officer
Ministry of Meteorology, Energy,
Information, Disaster Management,
Environment, Climate Change &
Communication(MEIDECC)
Taufa'ahau Road
Nukualofa, Tonga

E: paulm@mic.gov.to

46. Ms. Mele Mafile'o Hui'uha Masi
Chief Environmentalist and Head of Waste
Management and Pollution Control Division
Ministry of Meteorology, Energy,
Information, Disaster Management,
Environment, Climate Change &
Communication(MEIDECC)
Taufa'ahau Road
Nukualofa, Tonga

E: mafileo.masi@gmail.com

UNITED KINGDOM

47. Dr Michelle Devlin Centre for Environment, Fisheries and Aquaculture Science. United Kingdom.

E: michelle.devlin@cefas.co.uk

UNITED STATES

48. Ms. Chever Voltmer
Deputy Director
Office of Ocean and Polar Affairs
Bureau of Oceans and International
Environmental and Scientific Affairs
Department of State
E: VoltmerCX@state.gov

49. Ms. Lynda Hinds United States Embassy Apia

50. Mr. Mark Mineo Regional Environmental Advisor United States Embassy Suva E: MineoMR@state.gov

51. Mr. David McKinnie

Acting Engagement Lead and Advisory Board Member Office of Exploration and Research National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Department of Commerce E: david.mckinnie@noaa.gov

52. Ms. Maria Elder-Ratutokarua Regional Environment Specialist United States Embassy Suva

WALLIS AND FUTUNA

53. Mrs.Yannick Feleu Présidente de la Condition Féminine Malaefoou Mua Wallis BP 376 Mata'Utu HAHAKE 98600 UVEA

> E: gaeletnickyefeleu@live.fr/ yannick.feleu@assembleeterritoriale.wf

54. Mrs. Falai Taofifenua
Deputy Director for the Environment
E: adjoint.env@mail.wf

CROP AGENCIES

PACIFIC ISLANDS FORUM SECREATARIAT

55. Ms. Cristelle Pratt
Deputy Secretary General
Pacific Islands Forum Secretariat
E: cristellep@forumsec.org

SECRETARIAT OF THE PACIFIC COMMUNITY

56. Ms. Sylvie Goyet
Director, Climate Change and Environmental
Sustainability
E: sylvieg@spc.int

SOUTH PACIFIC TOURISM ORGANISATION

57. Ms. Christina Leala-Gale

Manager Sustainable Tourism Development E: cgale@spto.org

THE UNIVERSITY OF THE SOUTH PACIFIC

58. Dr Morgan Wairiu

Deputy Director, Pacific Centre for Environment and Sustainable Development (PaCE-SD)

E: morgan.wairiu@usp.ac.fj

UN AGENCIES

FAO

59. Ms. Ana Tiraa

Climate Change Adviser

FAO

Apia, Samoa

E: Anna.Tiraa@fao.org

UNDP

60. Ms. Emily Fajardo

UNDP

Papua New Guinea

E: emily.fajardo@undp.org

UN ENVIRONMENT

61. Ms. Isabelle Louis

Deputy Regional Director Asia-Pacific Regional Office

E: isabelle.louis@unep.org

62. Mr. Sefanaia Nawadra

Head

Pacific Sub-Regional Office

C/- SPREP Headquarters

P.O Box 240

Apia, Samoa

Tel: +685-21929 Ect.362

E sefanaia.nawadra@unep.org

63. Ms. Annette Wallgren

Gender and Environment Officer

Asia-Pacific Regional Office

E: annette.wallgren@unep.org

64. Dr. Tiffany Straza

Oceanography & Communication Consultant

Pacific Sub-Regional Office

E: tstraza@gmail.com

65. Ms. Bronwen Burfitt

Project Development Consultant

Pacific Sub-Regional Office

E: bronwen.burfitt@gmail.com

WORLD HEALTH ORGANISATION (WHO)

66. Dr. Rasul Baghirov

WHO Representative

Office of the WHO Representative for Samoa,

American Samoa, Cook Islands, Niue and

Tokelau

E: baghirovr@who.int

67. Ms. Lepaitai Hansell

National Professional Officer

WHO

E: hanselll@who.int

WORLD METEOROLOGICAL ORGANISATION

68. Mr. Henry Taiki

Programme Officer

WMO

E: htaiki@wmo.int

PARTNER ORGANISATIONS

CONSERVATION INTERNATIONAL

69. Mr. Schannel van Dijken

Marine Conservation Programme Director

Conservation International

70. Ms. Hemara Niualuga

Intern

Conservation International

71. Mr. Jamal Tamasese

Intern

Conservation International

CONVENTION ON MIGRATORY SPECIES

72. Ms. Hanah Al-Samaraie

Associate Capacity Building Officer

Convention on Migratory Species (CMS)

United Nations Campus in Bonn

Platz der Vereinten Nationen 1

53113 Bonn

Germany

E: hanah.alsamaraie@cms.int

EUROPEAN UNION

73. Mr Christoph Wagner

Head of Cooperation

E: Christoph.WAGNER@eeas.europa.eu

74. Ms Ileana Miritescu

Project Manager

E: <u>Ileana.MIRITESCU@eeas.europa.eu</u>

GIZ

75. Dr. Jan H. Steffen

Project Director

Marine and Costal Biodiversity Management

in Pacific Island Countries - MACBIO

TAF Building

76 Gordon Street

P.O. Box 14041

Suva, Fiji

E: jan.steffen@giz.de

76. Mr. Riibeta Abeta

Regional Marine Planning Officer

TAF Building

76 Gordon Street

P.O. Box 14041

Suva, Fiji

E: riibeta.abeta@qiz.de

HOKKAIDO UNIVERSITY

77. Mr. Masahiko Fuji

Hokkaido University, Japan

E:

IUCN

78. Mr. Mason Smith

Regional Director

IUCN Oceania

E: Mason.Smith@iucn.org

INTERNATIONAL FEDERATION OF RED CROSS AND RED CRESCENT SOCIETIES

79. Ms. Olivia Warrick

RCRC Climate

E: Warrick@climatecentre.org

INTERNATIONAL WHALING COMMISSION

80. Mr. David Mattila

Technical Advisor

USA

E: david.mattila@iwc.int

J-PRISM 2

81. Mr. Faafetai Sagapolutele

Assistant Chief Advisor

E: faafetais@sprep.org

82. Mr. Mahmoud Riad

3R+Return JICA Expert

E: mahmoudr.ext@sprep.org

83. Mr. Miwa Yoshikazu Miwa

Coordinator JICA Expert

E: yoshikazum.ext@sprep.org

84. Ms. Dolly Autufuga

Project Assistant

E: dollya.ext@sprep.org

MARITIME NEW ZEALAND

85. Mr. Arthur Jobard

Chief Maritime Technical Advisor

E: Arthur.jobard@maritimenz.govt.nz

NOAA

86. Dr. Stephen R. Piotrowicz

Oceanographer

NOAA/OAR/CPO/OOM

E: steve.piotrowicz@noaa.gov

87. Mr. Atuatasi Lelei Peau

Deputy Superintendent

National Marine Sanctuary of American

Samoa

NOAA

Tauese P.F. Sunia Ocean Center

E: Atuatasi-Lelei.Peau@noaa.gov

88. Mr. Steve Auscavitch

NOAA

E:

PACIFIC ISLANDS DEVELOPMENT FORUM (PIDF)

89. Ms. Anaïs Rouveyrol

Team Leader Members Services and

Partnerships

PIDF

E: arouveyrol@pacificidf.org

PLAN INTERNATIONAL AUSTRALIA

90. Mr. John Morley

Program Development Manager

E: john.morley@plan.org.au

91. Ms. Pia Treichel

Senior Advisor: Climate Resilience

E: Pia.Treichel@plan.org.au

UNIVERSITY OF NEWCASTLE

92. Professor Alan Broadfoot

Executive Director

Newcastle Institute for Energy and Resources

Global Impact Cluster (Energy, Resources,

Food & Water)

E: alan.broadfoot@newcastle.edu.au

93. Professor Brett Ninness

Pro Vice Chancellor Engineering and Built

Environment

94. Prof Mark Jones

Head of School Engineering

95. Prof Brett Neilan

Head of School Environmental Life Sciences

96. Roz Jewell

NIER Executive Officer

E: roz.jewell@newcastle.edu.au

97. Justine Ulph

Research Development Coordinator E: <u>justine.ulph@newcastle.edu.au</u>

NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANISATIONS (NGO)

SAMOA CONSERVATION SOCIETY (SCS)

98. Mr. James Atherton Box 1922, Apia, Samoa E: jatherton@samoa.ws/ jatherton67@gmail.com

99. Ms. Christine Tuioti
Technical Officer
Samoa Conservation Society
P.O Box 2035, Apia, Samoa
E: conservesamoa@gmail.com

TE IPUKAREA SOCIETY (TIS)

100. Mr. Kelvin Passfield
Technical Director
Te Ipukarea Society
PO Box 649
Rarotonga
Cook Islands

E: kelvin.passfield@gmail.com

CONSULTANTS

101. Ms Jodi Gustafson

E: j.gustafson90@gmail.com

102. Ms. Shannon Langton

BIODIVERSITY INTERNATIONAL LTD

103. Professor Steven M. Newman

MENG

104. Ms. Debra Mackeen

PROTECTED AREA SOLUTIONS

105. Ms. Fiona Leverington

MEDIA

FREELANCE MEDIA

106. Mr. Uelese Petaia

SAVALI NEWSPAPER

107. Ms. Taunuuga Toatasi108. Ms. Seia Ulaelesi

INTERPRETATION TEAM

109. Mr. Alex Fairie

Conference and Translation Coordinator On Call Interpreters

E: alex.fraire@oncallinterpreters.com

110. Mr. William Raye

Technician

On Call Interpreters

E: william.raye@oncallinterpreters.com

111. Ms. Karine Bachelier

Interpreter

On Call Interpreters

E: kbachelier@yahoo.com

112. Mr. Philippe Tanguy

Interpreter

On Call Interpreters

E: P.Tanguy@unswglobal.unsw.edu.au

SPREP SECRETARIAT

PO Box 240

Apia, Samoa

Ph: 685 21929

Fax: 685 20231

Email: sprep.org

113. Kosi Latu - kosil@sprep.org

Director General

114. Roger Cornforth - rogerc@sprep.org

Deputy Director General

115. Stuart Chape - stuartc@sprep.org

Director – BEM

116. Easter Galuvao - easterg@sprep.org

Director- EMG

117. Vicki Hall - vickih@sprep.org

Director-WMPC

118. Espen Ronneberg - espenr@sprep.org

Acting Director - CCD

119. Clark Peteru - clarkp@sprep.org

Legal Adviser – EMG

- **120.** Simeamativa L. Vaai simeamativav@sprep.org HR Adviser
- **121.** Petra Chan Tung petract@sprep.org Finance and Admin. Adviser
- **122.** Nanette Woonton nanettew@sprep.org
- **123.** Anthony Talouli anthony@sprep.org
- 124. Jope Davetanivalu joped@sprep.org
- 125. Stewart Williams stewart@sprep.org
- 126. Frank Griffin frankg@sprep.org
- 127. Ma Bella Guinto bellag@sprep.org
- 128. Selesitina Reti selesitinar@sprep.org
- **129.** Juney Ward <u>juneyw@sprep.orq</u>
- 130. Makerita Atiga makeritaa@sprep.org
- 131. Ruth Solano ruths.ext@sprep.org
- **132.** Akiko Hamada-Ano aikikoh.ext@sprep.org
- 133. Flora Artzner floraa@sprep.org
- 134. Meapelo Maiai meapelom@sprep.org
- 135. Siosinamele Lui siosinamelel@sprep.orq
- 136. Philip Malsale philipm@sprep.org
- 137. Vainuupo Jungblut vainuupoj@sprep.org
- 138. Veronica Levi veronical@sprep.org
- 139. Azarel Mariner-Maiai azarelm@sprep.org
- **140.** Sela Simamao <u>selam@sprep.orq</u>
- 141. David Moverley davidm@sprep.org
- **142.** Whitney Isenhower whitneyi.ext@sprep.org
- 143. David Sakoda davids.ext@sprep.org
- **144.** Paul Anderson <u>paula@sprep.orq</u>
- **145.** Ryan Wright ryanw@sprep.org
- **146.** Kilom Ishiguro <u>kilomi@sprep.org</u>
- 147. Salesa Nihmei salesan@sprep.org
- 148. Sunny Seuseu sunnys@sprep.org
- 149. Michael Donoghue michaeld@sprep.org
- 150. Warren Lee Long warrenl@sprep.org
- **151.** Tommy Moore <u>tommym@sprep.org</u>
- **152.** Amanda Wheatley amandaw@sprep.org
- **153.** Herman Timmermans <u>hermant@sprep.org</u>
- **154.** Simon Wilson simonw@sprep.org
- 155. Apiseta Eti apiseta@sprep.org
- 156. Maraea Pogi maraeap@sprep.org
- **157.** Christian Slaven christians@sprep.org
- 158. Alexander Montoro
 - alexanderm.ext@sprep.org
- 159. Mr. Patrick Pringle patrickp.ext@sprep.org
- **160.** Mr. Epeli Tagi epelit@sprep.org
- 161. Mr. Ainsof So'o ainsofs@sprep.org
- **162.** Tagaloa Cooper-Halo <u>tagaloac@sprep.org</u>
- **163.** Makelesi Gonelevu <u>makelesig@sprep.org</u>
- **164.** Philip Marsden philipm.ext@sprep.org
- 165. Billy ChanTing billyc@sprep.org
- **166.** Christina Tierno christinat.ext@sprep.org
- **167.** Rosanna Galuvao <u>rosanag@sprep.org</u>

- **168.** Pauline Fruean paulinep@sprep.org
- 169. Adi Tamanikaiyaroi adit@sprep.orq
- 170. Alvin Sen alvins@sprep.org
- 171. Hakan Thyr hakant.ext@sprep.org
- **172.** Amosa Tootoo <u>amosa@sprep.org</u>
- 173. Megu Tsuchimura megut.ext@sprep.org
- **174.** Angelica Salele <u>angelicas@sprep.org</u>
- **175.** Anuilagi Tyrell <u>anuilagit@sprep.org</u>
- 176. James Jamieson- jamesj.ext@sprep.org
- 177. Emma Arasi ammaa@sprep.org
- 178. Isaia Talaitau <u>isaiat@sprep.org</u>
- **179.** Faamanatu Sititi faamanatus@sprep.org
- **180.** Hetta Fuimaono-Leatulagi hettaf@sprep.org
- **181.** Jolynn Fepuleai <u>jolynnf@sprep.orq</u>
- **182.** Lawrence Warner lawrencew@sprep.org
- **183.** Leanne Moananu <u>leannem@sprep.org</u>
- **184.** Marion Tuipulotu-Chan Chui marionc@sprep.org
- **185.** Lupe Silulu lupes@sprep.org
- **186.** Miraneta W. Hazelman miranetaw@sprep.org
- **187.** Monica Tupai monicat@sprep.org
- 188. Penina Matatumua peninam@sprep,org
- 189. Priscilla Olano priscillao@sprep.org
- 190. Isabell Rasch isabellr@sprep.org
- 191. Rachel Levi rachell@sprep.org
- **192.** Cynthia Ah Loo cynthiaa@sprep.org
- 193. Tagiilima Enele tagiilimae@sprep.org
- **194.** Mathilde Kraft <u>mathilde.kraft@gmail.com</u>
- **195.** Faasipa Lemalu Faasipa Lemalu <u>faasipal.ext@sprep.org</u>
- 196. Tavita Sua tavitas@sprep.org
- 197. Bradley Myer bradleym.ext@sprep.org
- 198. Anama Solofa
- **199.** Audrey Brown-Pereira audreyp@sprep.org

OPENING REMARKS FROM MR. KOSI LATU, SPREP DIRECTOR GENERAL

It is my pleasure to welcome you all for the 28th SPREP Meeting. This meeting is symbolic as we progress the new governance arrangements laid out by our Members in 2015 with the approval of biennial arrangements for the SPREP Meeting and in 2016 the approval of an Executive Board to convene in the alternate years of our governing council. The next SPREP Meeting, the 29th SPREP Meeting will convene here in Samoa in 2019.

These measures as guided by our Members were to ensure that SPREP remains a robust, agile and responsive organisation focused on efficient and effective service delivery with impact on the ground in our 21 Pacific island country and territory Members' – the focus of our mandate, our purpose is 'To promote cooperation in the Pacific region, provide assistance in order to protect and improve its environment, and to ensure sustainable development for present and future generations'.

To achieve this - we must focus our efforts on the work we do, to ensure SPREP is able to allocate and direct technical and financial resources accordingly to make a difference where it has greatest impact. Our new Strategic Plan 2017-2026 approved by our Members in Niue of last year, articulates a vision that ensures 'A resilient Pacific environment sustaining our livelihoods and natural heritage in harmony with our cultures'.

Our mandate, our vision and our values as the *premier regional organisation for the environment and climate action* - ensures that SPREP works in partnership with all of our members including our metropolitan members and development partners – to address the many challenges in our region. Our strategic priorities of Climate Change Resilience; Ecosystem and Biodiversity Protection; Waste Management and Pollution Control; and Environmental Governance are all environmental challenges for our Pacific region which has a direct impact on the sustainable development of present and future generations.

Our new Strategic Plan recognises these challenges as articulated on the global and regional stage by our Pacific Leaders, where climate change is our principal concern and oceans a cross cutting theme across all of the work we do. SPREP serves 'Large Island Ocean States' where our Pacific region is 98% ocean and the very real impacts of climate change a matter of survival in the lead up to COP23.

The Government of Fiji will take up the COP23 Presidency role in Bonn this year, an important and prestigious role which places our Pacific region at the centre of the global stage, once more -- building upon the successes earlier this year where the Government of Fiji jointly hosted with the Government of Sweden the UN Ocean Conference on implementation of SDG14 in New York. The important leadership role of Fiji in both of these critical regional and global agenda items further strengthens the 'ocean-climate change nexus' and raises the voice of the Pacific to the highest levels.

To complement the work of our Pacific Leaders on the global, regional and national stages, the role of SPREP is to work with Pacific members and help address the challenges on the ground. Our role as an RIE (Regional Implementing Entity) for the Adaptation Fund and Green Climate Fund has ensured that SPREP provides tangible and practical support to members through our respective technical staff and newly established PCU (Programme Coordinating Unit). To date we have two full sized projects that have been approved for the 'Climate Information Services for Resilient Development for Vanuatu' with the GCF and the 'Climate Change Resilience of Vulnerable Island Communities in the Federated States of Micronesia' for the Adaptation Fund.

A critical aspect of our RIE role is helping members' access climate finance, working closely alongside members and with partners, to develop projects according to national and regional priorities. Other pipeline initiatives include the development of a 'Coastal and Marine Ecosystem Resilience Programme' with seven Pacific island countries in partnership with IUCN and GCF Readiness Proposals to support Members capacity to access and manage GCF resources for adaptation projects on the ground. The challenges of climate change are vast and growing in our Pacific region, as are the demands on the work and role of SPREP.

The work we do with members in countries and in partnership with other agencies ensures a resilient Pacific as espoused in the Framework for Pacific Regionalism. We acknowledge our role as a member of the CROP (Council of Regional Organisations of the Pacific) and the stewardship provided by our Pacific

Leaders, who only a few weeks ago were here in Apia hosted by the Government of Samoa for the 48th Forum Leaders Meeting.

With the high level discussions focused on the 'Blue Pacific' and our Pacific as the 'Blue Continent' the Leaders Communique notes there is much more work for SPREP to do alongside our peer CROP agencies on the preparation for COP23; the Framework for Resilient Development and the elaboration of the Paris Agreement; supporting the Pacific on the negotiations for COP23 and the new Implementing Agreement on the Conservation and Sustainable Use of Biodiversity on Areas Beyond National Jurisdiction; the Pacific Roadmap for Sustainable Development; and the commitment to action on marine pollution and marine debris; to name but a few key issues that fall within the domain and technical expertise of SPREP.

Our new Strategic Plan recognises the voyage of SPREP and ensures like our members we are resilient to change and adept to the changing world we are part of as a young, agile and dynamic organisation of 24 years. We have strengthened our internal processes through the GEF funded 'Enhancing Capacity to Develop Global and Regional Environmental Projects in the Pacific (MSP)' project. This ensures we are compliant to the vast donor requirements of the GEF, the GCF and the EU and able to leverage additional funding for the benefit of our members. As part of this institutional strengthening we acknowledge the importance of partnerships and the growth in our project portfolio for our Members. SPREP is appreciative of the multiyear funding from the Governments of Australia and New Zealand who have consistently

supported the environmental aspirations of our region with direct support to our core budget and we welcome other members and development partners to follow the precedence set.

We also acknowledge with sincere appreciation the European Union as an important development partner for SPREP and our region, as well as the Governments of Sweden, Germany and Finland and the multilateral agencies of the GEF and UNDP and all other partners who have contributed to the work of SPREP that has benefitted our members.

The Government of Japan and the Government of Samoa as the host of SPREP, have generously laid the foundations for the Pacific Climate Change Centre which will commence construction in 2018 with the proposed hand over to SPREP in 2019. The PCCC is a journey led by our members that was first discussed on the SPREP Meeting agenda in 2011. The PCCC will be a regional resource and a Centre of Excellence for climate action and a tool for implementation of the Framework for Resilient Development.

It will also be a focal point for the Pacific Met Services in support of the recently approved Pacific Roadmap for Strengthened Climate Services (PRSC) 2017-2026 and the Pacific Island Meteorological Strategy (PIMS) 2017-2026. As we look forward in our voyage to our 29th SPREP Meeting in 2019 we will bear the collective fruits of the work of our members and our partners come to fruition in the form of the PCCC. The foundation of partnerships laid down by the Governments of Japan and Samoa will be the very essence of the PCCC in that addressing the many challenges of climate change and the environment cannot be done alone and must be collaborative, inclusive and responsive to the needs of our Pacific members.

KEYNOTE ADDRESS BY THE MINISTER OF REVENUE, HON. TIALAVEA FEA TIONISIO HUNT

SPREP has been an important partner for my government since its establishment here in Apia in 1993. When the government invited SPREP to be based in Apia, it was hoped that not only would SPREP grow and prosper in friendly Samoa, but also that Samoa would benefit from the presence of the regional environment programme for the Pacific islands through capacity-building for the Samoan public service and a shared agenda for addressing environmental issues, to strengthen that vital connection between sustainable development and conservation.

I am pleased to say that these things have come to pass. The staff, influence and budget of SPREP has grown steadily and the Samoan government, especially the Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment, has benefited from our close relationship. It is notable that in its recent Strategic Plan, SPREP identified climate change and oceans as its two most important cross-cutting themes. It is abundantly clear that the Pacific is now a leading global voice on both of these issues.

I am also very pleased to note that thanks to a close collaboration between the Governments of Japan and Samoa and SPREP, the Pacific Climate Change Centre will be built on the SPREP campus within the next two years. The Centre will be a shared regional resource, acting as a catalyst for climate action in our region, which is on the front line of climate change impacts.

Two years ago, it was the Pacific island countries that successfully promoted a target for a maximum temperature rise of 1.5 degrees in the Paris Agreement, when

many other delegations were willing to settle for 2 degrees. The reason for pressing for such a threshold was to provide protection for the coral reefs that are so vital to our food security and tourism industries. SPREP played a major role in preparing and supporting Pacific island delegations to achieve this.

I also acknowledge and welcome SPREP's continuing support and technical guidance to the region during the lead-up to COP23 of the UN Framework for Climate Change Convention, which will be held in Bonn in November.

Fiji, of course, will be the co-chair of the UNFCCC meeting, which is a global recognition of the leadership role that the Pacific Islands has played in recent years in raising global awareness of the need for urgent action on climate change. The region's role as stewards of the world's largest ocean was also acknowledged this year with Fiji's co-chairing of the UN Ocean Conference in New York in June, where SPREP again provided support for Pacific island leaders who were at the forefront of promoting a number of vital issues such as the addressing the impacts of marine debris and plastics in the ocean. The Pacific voice was also prominent in advocating for marine protected areas and sanctuaries, sustainable fisheries, and ecotourism to benefit both our coastal communities and our threatened species. As in Paris, the voices of Pacific leaders were united in their messages, and gained considerable attention from the global media.

One critical issue which was missing from the Paris Agreement is the nexus between climate change and oceans. For the Pacific region, this is important given the impact of warmer oceans on the severity of cyclones and storm events and the distribution of tuna stocks, which is a major resource for Pacific people.

At the UN Ocean Conference, and again last week as the Chair of the Pacific Islands Leaders Forum meeting in Apia, Samoa had the privilege of launching and promoting the concept of The Blue Pacific – Our Sea of Islands in a Blue Continent. This envisages the Blue Pacific as one continent with the Pacific people as custodians of the natural resources of the Pacific Ocean. The concept of the Blue Pacific also enables us to achieve our collective security through Sustainable Development, Management and Conservation. The adoption of this theme will strengthen and give renewed impetus to a growing Pacific Regionalism. It is a tangible reflection of the strong relationship that has been built over the years between SPREP and its Members, and in particular the Government of Samoa.

The Blue Pacific initiative seeks to recapture the collective potential for our shared stewardship of the Pacific islands region and to reclaim control of our shared heritage. For too long, we have failed to take adequate action to protect our marine resources from unsustainable levels of exploitation, mainly by countries from outside the region. International law confers particular rights on Pacific island communities to sustainably manage, conserve and protect our ocean environment and its biodiversity.

And we are also walking the talk. Most of the world's large Marine Protected Areas are in our region, and we are at the forefront of mitigating climate change impacts through the recognition of Blue Carbon initiatives such as the protection of mangroves, saltmarshes and seagrass meadows, all of which sequester carbon at impressive rates and can also protect coastal communities from storm damage.

Like many other Pacific island countries, Samoa made a number of Voluntary Commitments at the UN Ocean Conference - as an explicit acknowledgment that we intend to fully play our part in achieving the aims of the Blue Pacific. We are not afraid to be held accountable for our commitments. Samoa will extend the protection it already affords to many marine species, and we will establish a sanctuary for sharks within our Exclusive Economic Zone. Furthermore, we shall be proposing the listing of blue sharks, which constitute some 40% of the global trade in shark fins, on Appendix II of the Convention for Migratory Species at its Conference of Parties in Manila next month.

I apologise if I have focused heavily this morning on marine issues. Of course, the islands of our Blue Pacific also have their problems in a changing climate, which not only has implications for people, but also for terrestrial animals and plants. These problems are frequently compounded by the impacts of invasive species. I know that SPREP provides vital technical assistance to all its Members to help countries and territories cope with the wide range of issues that they face on land as well as in the ocean. I applaud the efforts of all the government representatives and supporters of SPREP who are assembled here for this final annual meeting before you move to a biennial cycle. But for this week, I wish you a very blue meeting:

Blue carbon – blue sharks – and most of all protecting our precious Blue Pacific.

Faafetai. Soifua

Provisional Agenda

- Agenda Item 1: Opening Prayer
- Agenda Item 2: Appointment of Chair and Vice-Chair
- Agenda Item 3: Adoption of Agenda and Working Procedures
- Agenda Item 4: Action Taken on Matters Arising from Twenty-Seventh SPREP Meeting

Agenda Item 5: 2016 Overview

- 5.1 Presentation of Annual Report for 2016 and Director General's Overview of Progress since the Twenty-Seventh SPREP Meeting
- 5.2 Performance Monitoring and Evaluation Report on the 2016 Annual Work Programme and Budget
- 5.3 Audited Annual Accounts for 2016

Agenda Item 6: Strategic Partnership Issues

- 6.1 Strengthening Regional Linkages update
- 6.2 Access to Climate Finance Adaptation Fund (AF) Green Climate Fund (GCF) and GEF Accreditation Updates
- 6.3 Pacific Climate Change Centre (PCCC)
- 6.4 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs)
- 6.5 UN Oceans Conference: Outcomes and Next Steps
- 6.6 EDF 11
- 6.7 FRDP
- 6.8 Partnership Update:
 - 6.8.1 SPREP and UNEP Partnership
 - 6.8.2 SPREP and University of Newcastle
- 6.9 COP23

Agenda Item 7: Implementation of the new SPREP Strategic Plan 2017-2026

- 7.1 Draft Performance Implementation Plan
- 7.2 SPREP Country and Territory Action Plans
- 7.3 Revised Organisation Structure

Agenda Item 8: Governance Arrangements and Mechanisms

- 8.1 Governance Arrangements for Biennial SPREP Meetings
- 8.2 Audit Committee Report
- 8.3 Innovation in the Secretariat

Agenda Item 9: Strategic Financial Issues

- 9.1 Report on Members' Contributions
- 9.2 Sustainable Financing

Agenda Item 10: Corporate Services

- 10.1 SPREP Director General's Performance Assessment closed session
- 10.2 CROP Harmonisation

10.3 Appointment of External Auditors

Agenda Item 11: Regional Conventions

- 11.1 Report on the Conference of the Parties to the Waigani Convention
- 11.2 Report on the Conference of the Parties to the Noumea Convention

Agenda Item 12: 2018&2019 Work Programme and Budget

- 12.1 Biodiversity and Ecosystem Management (Overview)
 - 12.1.1 Year of the Whale: Whales in a Changing Ocean Conference: Outcomes and Next Steps
 - 12.1.2 Draft Marine Species Action Plans 2018-2022
 - 12.1.3 Pacific Islands Coastal Resilience Framework
- 12.2 Climate Change (Overview)
 - 12.2.1 RTSM
 - 12.2.2 Update from the 4th Pacific Meteorological Council and 2nd Pacific Ministerial Meeting on Meteorology
 - 12.2.3 Update from the current SPREP projects supporting Pacific National Meteorological and Hydrological Services
- 12.3 Waste Management and Pollution Control (Overview)
 - 12.3.1 PACWASTE
 - 12.3.2 Cleaner Oceans for a Cleaner Pacific
 - 12.3.3 Sustainable Regional Capacity
- 12.4 Environmental Monitoring & Governance (Overview)
 - 12.4.1 Environmental Impact Assessment Guidelines for Coastal Tourism Development in the Pacific Region
 - 12.4.2 Strengthening environmental monitoring and reporting in the Pacific for national processes and MEAs
- 12.5 Consideration and Approval of Proposed Work Programme and Budget for 2018&2019

Agenda Item 13: Items Proposed by Members

- 13.1 The need for a Pacific wide ban on asbestos (Cook Islands)
- 13.2 Draft Call for action for SPREP countries on plastic microbeads (France)

Agenda Item 14: Regional Cooperation

- 14.1 Framework for Pacific Regionalism Governance and Financing update
- 14.2 Review of CROP Charter
- 14.3 CROP Executives Meeting Report
- Agenda Item 15: Statements by Observers
- Agenda Item 16: Other Business
- Agenda Item 17: Date and time of the Twenty Ninth SPREP Meeting
- Agenda Item 18: Adoption of Report of the Twenty-Eighth SPREP Meeting
- Agenda Item 19: Close

OUTCOME STATEMENT

OF THE FINAL WORKSHOP

STRATEGIC PROGRAM ON CLIMATE RESILIENCE

PACIFIC REGIONAL TRACK TA-8360

SPREP Technical Education Centre 17 May 2017

Senior Government Officials representing Federated States of Micronesia, Papua New Guinea, Samoa, Tonga, Tuvalu and Vanuatu met in Apia 16-17 May, 2017 for the final meeting of *the Strategic Program on Climate Resilience –Pacific Regional Track* (Component 1 and 3). The representatives decided to issue an outcomes statement in recognition of the highly satisfactory work progressed under the ADB/SPREP, in particular the technical assistance that had been invaluable to support national climate change adaptation and disaster related risk priorities. The representatives wished to express disappointment that the 'program' was about to end and their collective desire that this type of assistance that responded directly to members needs, continue. Accordingly the representatives decided to promote the continuation of the work through an *Outcomes Statement* directed at meetings such as the Pacific Islands Forum Leaders Meeting, Forum Economic Leaders Meeting, the 28th SPREP Meeting as well as meetings involving the development partner community.

OUTCOME STATEMENT

Recalling the 20th Smaller Island States Meeting in 2011 (SIS) where "...[Pacific] leaders recognised the value in developing a regional technical support mechanism to provide the necessary support in preparing SIS to effectively access and manage increased flows of climate change resources ...";

Appreciative of the funding provided under the *Climate Investment Funds - Pilot Program for Climate Resilience* to initiate this work as well as piloting mainstreaming under the *Strategic Program on Climate Resilience –Pacific Regional Track*; (SPCR-PR).

Grateful for the groundwork done by the Council of Regional Organisations of the Pacific (CROP), the Asian Development Bank (ADB) and the World Bank (WBG) to develop and secure the resources under the above programme;

Congratulating ADB and SPREP for the successful implementation of the program;

Reaffirming the *Paris Agreement on Aid Effectiveness* where donor countries and organisations should bring their support in line with national development strategies and use local systems, coordinate their actions to avoid duplication;

Recognising that Pacific governments have an important role to ensure assistance is directed through national approved processes and institutions especially in area of climate change governance where coordination and absorptive capacity is a challenge;

Noting that the approach and mainstreaming tools piloted under the SPCR-PR's mainstreaming component had been invaluable to the pilot countries- Federated States of Micronesia and

Tuvalu and the need to build on and replicate the methodology and tools to other sectors within the pilot countries and throughout the Pacific islands region generally;

Pleased that Tuvalu has requested the US Institutional Programme on Strengthening in Pacific island countries (ISAAC) to use the guidelines, tools and approach implemented under the SPCR-PR, and were encouraged that the World Bank Pacific Resilience Program (PREP) is also interested in the same;

Noting that the RTSM roster of experts and financing facility had been critical to provide the experts to produce essential technical studies and documentation required to access funds from the Green Climate Fund for Nauru \$US300,000.00, the Adaptation Fund for Federated States of Micronesia (\$US9m) and Vanuatu (US\$23m) and that Tonga's GCF proposal for US\$50 million with RTSM support is being considered;

Further noting that the RTSM had also assisted Fiji, Samoa and Tuvalu address immediate priority needs contained in their national strategic and sector plans that would build resilience to climate change and related disaster risk in the area of infrastructure and food security, and further enhance their opportunities for climate change investments;

Highly Appreciative of the fact that the mainstreaming and RTSM work addressed an urgent (often time-bound) need that countries had, was fully funded and where the burden of administration procurement, contract and finances was taken off the countries and managed under the regional SPCR-PR Project Management Unit;

Concerned that the RTSM model that was developed, established and made operational to assist Pacific island countries will not be sustained when the project ends 1 June 2017 as additional funds are needed to continue its operation, and while there have been expressions of interest from development partners, no firm commitments have been made for its replenishment;

Agreed to:

Convey to the CROP Agencies and the general development partner community, that the technical assistance provided under the SPCR-PR represented the very kind of targeted support Pacific island countries were in need of to build their resilience to climate change and disaster related risk and to scale up their climate change investments in support of their development aspirations, as well as to enable access to climate change finance.

Request that development partners support countries in incorporating climate change and disaster related risks into their development planning processes, policies and plans by adopting the methodological approach and the generic tools trialled under this program.

Recommend that CROP prioritize, especially in the *Working Arm of the CROP Chief Executive Officers on Climate Change and Resilient Development* (WARD), the sustainability of the mainstreaming work and the RTSM.

Invite development partners to lend technical and financial support to ensure that the mainstreaming tools and RTSM assistance is continued, as countries have found these to be very useful for the benefit of the Pacific region and of great value in enabling access to climate change finance through targeted and specialised assistance to comply with funding agencies requirements and regulations.

STATEMENTS BY OBSERVERS

CONSERVATION INTERNATIONAL PACIFIC ISLANDS PROGRAMME (CI)

Honorable Chair of the 26th SPREP Meeting, Government Representatives from SPREP member countries Representatives from CROP Agencies, IGOs and fellow NGOs Director General of SPREP Ladies and Gentlemen,

First off I would like to apologize on behalf of Sue Taei, Conservation International's Pacific Islands Program Executive Director who was unable to a participate at this meeting due to family reasons. I know she values our close collaboration with SPREP and all other partners in this room, and was disappointed to not to be able to attend this week.

Conservation International congratulates SPREP on another successful year in delivering environmental programs and technical support to member countries. As seen during the week, SPREP have had an extensive program of work and we feel that they have delivered in all areas extremely well.

We applaud SPREP for leading the regional environmental agenda for the Pacific Islands region and enhancing its engagement in the Leaders' Pacific Oceanscape for effective focus on regional and national marine and terrestrial management efforts in an integrated approach. CI is a founding NGO partner to the Pacific Oceanscape and we are pleased that member countries have endorsed SPREP to continue to use the Pacific Oceanscape Framework as an over-

arching regional integrated management strategy. The momentum under the Oceanscape continues to build well with the increasing number of country commitments to the Oceanscape, particularly in the form of large-scale ocean and island protected areas, and we are pleased to work with these countries and SPREP to support these initiatives, including Kiribati's PIPA, the Cook Islands Marine Park, New Caledonia Coral Sea MPA and the Palau National Marine Sanctuary.

We congratulate these countries on their vision, leadership, and commitment, and are heartened by the fact that Pacific Island states are leading innovation in EEZ spatial planning, a new era of integrated ocean management has begun. In this the potential of large-scale marine protected areas as a core business tool in EEZ management is being developed and importantly learning shared under the auspices of the Oceanscape and networks such as the Big Ocean. Quite simply in a common sense, pacific-way states are applying a 'use some-save some' approach. The exact formula of use and conservation naturally varies but the core rationale to manage what you own, your EEZ, as a Large Ocean State, has firmly taken hold.

As highlighted time and again during the week, we are in full agreement of the cross cutting theme for the need of strong, meaningful, effective partnerships. As stated by the Director General, SPREP are engaging in strategic, durable and genuine partnerships to achieve the SPREP strategic

plan implementation and delivery of services and CI is proud to be such a partner to SPREP, to SPREP member countries and other partners here in the room today and further abroad.

We are heartened to see more and more partners coming on board for the Pacific as we believe such an approach is not only necessary to achieve effective natural resource management in the Pacific, but fundamental to any long term sustainable success. On this note, we agree with the sentiment of the week that we need to improve on the implementation of the array of policies, projects, and strategies and this needs to be prioritized. We understand that this is not sometimes easy given limited resources but we need to truly focus on this aspect of our frameworks, and work hard to engage from the ground up. I would like to note the important need to more effectively engage and build capacity and partnerships with locally based civil societies or NGOs, where their operating core and strengths is at community level engagement. Although not big in nature, we feel these ground level organizations are key to implementation and sustainability.

Like CI, SPREP is engaging with civil societies such as the Samoan Conservation Society and Samoan Voyaging Society as an example of this, and we further encourage SPREP, SPREP member governments, and other partners here today to look at amplifying and scaling up such approaches across the region for more implementation impact.

We will continue to work with SPREP in areas where we can be useful and helpful to Pacific Island states and we will draw on our global network of expertise and fundraising to assist well.

On that note, I thank you Chair, the Director General Mr.Kosi Latu, and all SPREP member countries and our host the Samoan government and we look forward to when we next meet again at the 2019 SPREP meeting.

Faafetai tele lava,

Soifua

36363636363636363636

EUROPEAN UNION (EU)

First of all, allow me to thank SPREP for the invitation to participate in this conference and to the Government and people of Samoa for hosting us on this wonderful island.

On behalf of the EU Delegation, I am pleased to reiterate our commitment in working hand in hand with the Pacific countries and Territories, the regional organisations and the other development partners. The EU has long standing relations with the Pacific and is engaged in addressing key challenges such as climate change, disaster risk management and the environmental issues discussed this week - sustainable use of marine resources, biodiversity, coastal protection and waste management.

Some more general remarks first: On the change management process and performance of SPREP so far, we commend SPREP for the progress made in the past years. Our cooperation with SPREP has been strengthened over the years and has taken place through a number of EU funded programmes such as the support to the implementation of the Multilateral Environmental Agreements in the Pacific or in biodiversity and protected area management.

Our flagship programme with SPREP, however, is the "Pacific Hazardous Waste Management Programme" or PACWASTE which has been the subject of presentations and fruitful discussions this week. We can affirm that the programme is well on track and has achieved significant and tangible results at both country and regional levels, allowing for synergies with other initiatives, in particular the JICA J -PRISM project.

The EU commends SPREP for going through the audit process, the so called "'7-pillar assessment", under which it obtained a positive assessment under four pillars. This allows the European Union to sign future contracts with SPREP to be implemented by using its own procedures and modalities in areas of climate change, waste management, biodiversity and integrated coastal management. While the amounts still need to be determined, they will be significant and could reach well above EUR 50 million. At the institutional level, this will require proper planning of the right organization structure for SPREP. At the project level, it will require the need for in-built flexibility and an exit strategy which is factored into the project design.

On the cost recovery policy and the EU rules on management fees: let's be clear about this: all costs which can be directly attributed to the project can also be covered by the project. The 7 percent are in addition and should only cover overhead costs which are not directly attributable such as the contribution of the DG or DDG or possibly overall IT costs which are not directly project related.

A few words on some of the key topics which were discussed this week:

On climate change: The EU reiterates its full commitment to helping Pacific island countries and territories cope with adverse impacts of climate change. The EU will continue to provide substantial funding to address climate change in the Pacific through its bilateral, regional and thematic programmes such as GCCA + which are currently being planned or formulated.

On asbestos, the EU welcomes the recommendation to endorse initiatives to restrict or ban the importation, re-sale and re-use of products containing asbestos in the Pacific.

On the EDF 11, good progress has been made: about 70% of the funds under the Regional Indicative Programme will be committed by the end of this year. Also, most of the Pacific Countries have committed, signed Financing Agreements or have started implementation of their respective bilateral programmes. We hereby invite the Pacific countries to be actively involved and take the lead in the implementation of the programmes.

A final point: we would highlight the need to increase the countries' ownership of the different actions and projects implemented by the CROP agencies. This is essential for sustaining the benefits achieved.

Thank you very much for your attention.



TE IPUKAREA SOCIETY

Te Ipukarea Society would like to express our sincere appreciation at being allowed to attend the 28th SPREP meeting as an observer, and also to thank the Government of Samoa for hosting the meeting. We would like to congratulate SPREP on the achievements they have reported on over the past 12 months. From the annual report it is obvious that significant progress has been made across the member countries in the environment sector with the support of the Secretariat and their funding partners.

It is also encouraging to see the pipeline projects that are focusing on such important issues to us all, such as waste management and protection of our oceans, including those planned under EDF 11.

We do however note that there appears to be very little in the way of partnerships with local Pacific Island environmental NGOs such as Te Ipukarea Society, Samoa Conservation Society, Palau Conservation Society, as examples. Speaking from our own particular position, we believe partnering with national NGOs can be very cost effective in delivering results on the ground amongst our Pacific Island communities. This could facilitate the trickle down impacts of projects as was highlighted during the meeting by the delegation from Niue. If you take a look at our Newsletters on our website, http://www.tiscookislands.org/ you will see small NGOs such as ours can and do deliver significant outcomes on a comparatively modest budget.

We humbly request that SPREP members encourage the Secretariat to include proactive NGOs working on the ground in Pacific Island countries, as partners in project implementation. This can be a very cost-effective way of achieving project objectives and also help to build the capacity of these NGOs, increasing the potential for sustainability of project outcomes beyond the life of the funding cycle for these projects.

On a separate issue, Te Ipukarea Society applauds the development of the EIA guidelines for Coastal Tourism Developments. However, we are concerned that these do not appear to have been widely distributed for comment. Te Ipukarea Society works closely with both the Tourism Industry Council and the Cook Islands Tourism Authority to promote sustainable tourism and mitigate negative tourism impacts on the environment. We were not aware that this document was being developed and that it was on the agenda for endorsement at this meeting. We would have liked to have had an opportunity to comment on the draft before endorsement.

That being said, we do believe that the development of these guidelines is a very positive step in the right direction, and something that is much needed here in the Pacific, so once again, we would like to convey our appreciation to the Secretariat and the SPTO for being proactive in this regard. In closing, we would just like to reiterate our gratitude for the opportunity to attend the 28th SPREP Meeting – a job well done to the Secretariat for pulling this together, and to all the member countries for bringing passion and commitment to the meeting in our collective effort towards caring for our environment.

Thank you.

米米米米米米米米米 THE INTERNATIONAL FEDERATION OF RED CROSS AND RED CRESCENT SOCIETIES (IFRC)

The International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, representing 14 national Red Cross societies and 4 overseas branches of Red Cross societies in the Pacific, in addition to the Red Cross Red Crescent Climate Centre welcome the opportunity to give a statement at the SPREP Meeting. IFRC would like to thank SPREP for the invitation to observe the SPREP Meeting in 2017. The following are points that we would like to convey, focusing on climate change and FRDP.

Climate Change

IFRC supports the key outcomes of the fourth PMC and were pleased to have had the opportunity to participate substantially in the PMC. As auxiliary to public authorities in the humanitarian field, NMHS are a crucial partner for the Red Cross and we particularly commend the efforts of SPREP and the Pacific Met Desk Partnership for facilitating the PMC and associated events in a way that maximized interaction between Members and partners.

In particular, we congratulate SPREP on progress in consolidating and aligning work towards strengthened climate services that are linked to sectors and end users in the Pacific, especially noting progress towards the revised Pacific Islands Meteorological Strategy and Pacific Roadmap for Strengthened Climate Services. We commend the efforts to ensure these two regional guiding frameworks are cohesive and well aligned. IFRC would like to thank SPREP members for the opportunity to

actively provide inputs into these frameworks over the last couple of years, and thereby elevating voice from the 'last mile'.

Partnerships at all levels are critical in this region for effective climate risk management at a range of timescales and in particular for risk management to work effectively for communities at the coalface of climate impacts. We look forward to strengthening our partnership with SPREP in this regard, as formalised in our MoU signed in may 2017, and continuing to work together to access climate financing to support community level resilience actions.

We recognise the efforts made to forge implementation partnerships and efforts to establish internal structures to enable management of multiple, multi-partner projects.

In particular, we were happy with the outcomes of the FINPAC program that we implemented in partnership with SPREP and NMHS, NDMOS and national red cross societies. Many lessons were learned including how to effectively support community early action based on early warning information.

Building on this, we're committed to responding to the challenge identified by the acting Climate Change Director, to support countries with following on from successful programs – we're interested to scale up successes of FINPAC by building a phase 2 project in collaboration with SPREP and the WMO, and also strengthening early warning early action by piloting a new approach called forecast-based financing.

FRDP

We would like to congratulate SPREP members on progress towards implementing the FRDP and establishing solid governance arrangements through the work of the PRP working group, which IFRC was happy to contribute to and strongly supports. We look forward to continuing to join with SPREP, SPC and PIFS in leading this important partnership through the approved governance mechanisms, and representing our key stakeholder group of red cross members in the Pacific.

Going forward, we particularly support the intention to consult with the climate change community of practice at the upcoming Pacific Climate Change Roundtable as to the structure of the future PRP technical working groups - to ensure that these technical working groups enhance and build on existing mechanisms rather than duplicate. We look forward to these discussions in October.

Faafetai tele lava.

262626262626262626

INTERNATIONAL WHALING COMMISSION (IWC)

The International Whaling Commission is the inter-governmental organisation (IGO) charged with the conservation of whales and the management of whaling. The IWC consists of 88 Contracting Governments who are signatories to the International Convention for the Regulation of Whaling.

The work programme of the IWC continues to grow and diversify. Along with its ongoing, globally respected Science, the IWC's current, active work strands include whale watching, conservation management plans, entanglement and bycatch, ship strikes, marine debris, climate change and cetacean strandings. Collaboration with other IGOs and regional organisations like SPREP is key to the success of these projects, and the IWC welcomes the leadership demonstrated by SPREP in advancing cetacean conservation in the Pacific Islands region. In particular the IWC was pleased to participate in two key initiatives of SPREP's Year of the Whale, the Important Marine Mammal Areas workshop (Apia, 2017) and the Whales in a Changing Ocean Conference (Tonga, 2017). We hope that the IWC's participation in these events provided an example of how it can be a valuable partner for marine mammal conservation and management in the region, as follows.

Science

The IWC curates an unprecedented archive of historical data on the distribution of large whales. These data were very helpful to the SPREP hosted, IUCN convened workshop on determining Important Marine Mammal Areas in the SPREP region. The IWC also provided a technical expert, with marine mammal research experience in the region, and who is also a member of the IUCN Task Force for Marine Mammal Protected Areas, the convener of the workshop.

Entanglement

At WICO, the IWC was invited to present on its global programme to mitigate the impacts of whale entanglement in manmade materials. This highlighted the work of its Scientific Committee with regard to understanding the issue through estimating

its scope and impact, and through reviewing the efficacy of mitigation measures. In addition, the presentation highlighted the IWC's work to build capacity to respond to entangled whales, including the training of over 1,000 trainees from approximately 40 countries. The presentation stimulated inquires for potential capacity building for several SPREP member countries, which are currently being followed up by the IWC. This IWC initiative has been supported over the years by several SPREP member countries.

Whalewatching

At WICO, the chair of the IWC's subcommittee on whale watching was invited to provide an update on the IWC's work in this area. Recognizing and learning from the pioneering work on this issue in the region, the IWC has developed a five year strategic plan for whale watching (see: Whale watching 5 year plan http://iwc.int/index.php?cID=3102&cType=d ocument&download=1). This plan includes the contracting of an expert to develop an online whale watching "handbook" with information for (and from) those involved in whale watching around the World. With support from the USA, this contract has been awarded and is currently in progress.

New information of potential interest to SPREP members

The IWC would also like to mention several new work streams that may be of interest to SPREP members. Following on the success of its large whale entanglement initiative, the IWC is currently establishing two new initiatives that will follow a similar structure and operating protocol. These include the

establishment of expert panels and work plans for improving responses to the strandings of cetaceans around the World, and for the mitigation of cetacean bycatch. Both of these initiatives will seek to identify a coordinator who will carry out and/or facilitate the work stream, which will include advice and capacity building for interested Nations.

Finally, the IWC Secretariat is pleased to announce the Dr. Rebecca Lent has accepted the IWC's offer to become the IWC's new Executive Secretary. The post is pending a vote of the member countries.

Faafetai tele lava.

36363636363636363636

PACIFIC ISLANDS DEVELOPMENT FORUM SECRETARIAT (PIDF)

Chair, Honourable delegates, Ladies and Gentlemen,

On behalf of my Secretary General, Mr François Martel, I would like to thank the Government and the people of Samoa for their hospitality and congratulate you all for the dynamics and rich discussions over the past three days.

I would further like to thank SPREP for annually extending an invitation to the PIDF to participate in the SPREP meetings. This demonstrates its spirit of collaboration and strong willingness to maintain an open dialogue. This is especially important considering that PIDF is a regional organisation that is not part of the CROP grouping, nor it is of regional thematic taskforce, so its is even more relevant to participate here to maintain our good

relationship, exchange on our mutual progress, and as such, avoid duplication and competition.

I have been very interested in the strategic issues presented to the SPREP Members. **We will be looking forward engaging with SPREP on**: the Pacific Climate Change Centre, the Maritime Technology Cooperation Centre (MTCC), the Framework for a resilient Development in the Pacific, the Cleaner Pacific 2025, access to climate finance, and of course Climate Action and SDGs.

The last two, drive PIDF work. After COP 21, the Paris Agreement, and *true* to the Suva Declaration, PIDF has been very pro active in maintaining momentum and **advocating in climate action**, emphasising *steadily* on the urgency for change in practices if we want to collectively achieve the 1.5 ° degree global warming target.

PIDF will be at **COP 23** participating in different side-events, voicing the concerns of Pacific Islands, focusing on 1. the link between Ocean and Climate, 2. deep decarbonisation with the urgency of a fossil fuel phase-out, and 3. island resilience.

But the climate challenge is huge! It requires different sectors and actors working together in an integrated manner by pooling financial resources, knowledge and expertise. Cross sectorial and innovative multi-stakeholder interventions will play a crucial role for getting us to where we need to be.

This is why **PIDF** has a multi-stakeholder constituency, and we have been giving consideration to the private sector.

Distinguish delegates, consider the time constraint, I want to highlight one recent initiative for your information. We have just launched the Pacific Green Business

Centre, in partnership with UNDP and PIPSO. It is the first digital platform dedicated to support businesses and the private sector in engaging in green growth, blue economy and implementation of the SDGs, building a low-carbon, climate-resilient future.

http://greenbusiness.solutions

The website provides easy access to: existing green initiatives, best-practices, manuals, incentives... and tools to "Green" business models. The content of the website is building up and you are all invited to contribute to the GBC with your experience or expertise.

One of the tools I think it is important I highlight further here is the Pacific Climate and exchange Platform, shortly called PEXC. http://greenbusiness.solutions/pecx/
It is a project matching service, promoting and funding a wide range of conservation, adaptation, community-based projects in the region through private sector investment. It is a way to position companies and corporate in the environment sector. PEXC will help the private sector to find the right project and will further market it.

PIDF is capitalising on the private sector potential for driving change and innovation. We are further developing ways of supporting blue/green entrepreneurship, as a follow up to the Pacific Blue Economy Conference held in August in Fiji. The Pacific Blue Economy Conference was very

successful because driven with islanders' passion for Ocean, and we were grateful for the technical input and contributions from SPREP during the conference and in the working committee.

SPREP is cornerstone in the region. Dialogue should enable us to pursue a privilege relationship. Despite the global march of globalisation, genuine partnerships are not only possible, but necessary to reach our common goal: environmental and climate sustainability.

I thank you very much for your attention.

36363636363636363636

PACIFIC ISLANDS FORUM (PIFS)

Thank you Chair for this opportunity to make a few remarks on behalf of the Pacific Islands Forum's Secretary General and Permanent Chair of the CROP, Dame Meg Taylor. It is good to see many of you again and so soon after Samoa's hosting of a very successful 48th Pacific Islands Forum Leaders Meeting.

Pacific unity and solidarity are at the heart of the *Framework for Pacific Regionalism,* and it is the foundation upon which our shared achievements in the past year are based – whether at COP22, the UN Oceans Conference or our continued collaboration in the lead up to COP23.

SPREP and PIFS have enjoyed a close, collaborative relationship over the years, - both at an institutional level, as well as through the Council of Regional Organisations in the Pacific (CROP) - combining our different areas of

comparative advantage to help member governments and people of the region address their regional concerns and priorities.

Framework for Pacific Regionalism

PIFS would like to commend SPREP and its Governing Council for its continued collaboration in relation to its support to implementing the *Framework for Pacific Regionalism*.

The Council of Regional Organisations in the Pacific (CROP), and its respective member agencies and governing councils play a central role in delivering on the objectives and the principles of the *Framework for Pacific Regionalism*, and in driving the collaboration, cooperation and coordination that is essential for effective regionalism to be realised.

In the past few years, in support of Pacific Islands Forum Leaders' regional priorities under the *Framework for Pacific Regionalism, SPREP* has provided technical advice and support for issues relating to climate change and disaster resilience – particularly through its support to finalise the *Framework for Resilient Development in the Pacific* and the governance arrangements for the *Pacific Resilience Partnership* that will enable its effective implementation, as well as SPREP's support for preparations towards COP 21 and COP22.

The resource allocation frameworks and processes across CROP agencies must incorporate regional priorities as determined by Forum Leaders – of course, in addition to agency level priorities – and so SPREP and

the SPREP Governing Council's efforts to embed these particular priorities under the *Framework for Pacific Regionalism* are to be commended.

48th Pacific Islands Forum Leaders Meeting & *The Blue Pacific*

Let me also recall the theme of the 48th
Pacific Islands Forum Leaders Meeting, *The Blue Pacific*: Our Sea of Islands – Our
Security through Sustainable Development,
Management and Conservation – a theme
chosen by the Government of Samoa, and
introduced to the world by Samoa's Prime
Minister at the UN Oceans Conference
during a high-level Pacific Leaders sideevent facilitated by the Pacific Ocean
Commissioner.

The Forum Chair's remarks throughout the Leaders Meeting on the theme were extensive but its essence is and I quote – "The Blue Pacific seeks to recapture the collective potential of our shared stewardship of the Pacific Ocean based on an explicit recognition of our shared ocean identity, ocean geography, and ocean resources." End of quote.

Clearly, *The Blue Pacific* is more than a theme for this year's Forum Leaders meeting – it is a new narrative that calls for us to work collectively to deliver on our potential And SPREP along with other CROP agencies plays and will continue to play a key and crucial role in delivering on this potential of and in our region. We look forward to collaborating on new areas of Pacific regionalism through *The Blue Pacific* lens.

Smaller Island States Strategy (2016-2020)

SPREP is also to be commended for its ongoing support in implementing regional Smaller Island States' priorities based on issues identified by them under the SIS Regional Strategy 2016-2020.

SPREP has shown leadership by embedding the SIS Regional Strategy and Implementation Plan into relevant parts of its work programme, based on it's areas of comparative advantage.

As a priority for SIS, we need to do more on climate change financing to support national efforts of members of the SIS related to adaptation, mitigation, ensuring food security, sustainable livelihoods and wellbeing.

We look forward to working with SPREP along with other accredited entities in the coming months to assist in the acceleration of joint SIS proposals to the Green Climate Fund under three thematic priority areas of infrastructure resilience; sustainable transport; and a climate change insurance facility – which were approved by SIS Leaders at their recent meeting here in Apia.

In addition to the SIS Strategy, SIS Leaders also called for a review of CROP agencies work on climate change, to identify the United States' funded activities that may be affected by the United States' withdrawal from the Paris Agreement and to report back to Leaders before COP23. SPREP's contribution to this task is vital and we look forward to working closely with yourselves in order to deliver on this Leaders' directive in time for COP23 in Bonn.

CROP Cohesion and Coordination

With respect to CROP cohesion and coordination - we continue to make positive strides in fostering a 'one CROP' approach in support of Pacific regionalism, through incorporating regular review to ensure CROP remains effective.

Since October 2016, a joint CROP Review Team – inclusive of SPREP – has been reviewing the CROP Charter which guides regional institutional coordination, cooperation and collaboration.

We welcome the SPREP Governing Council's consideration of the Review report, noting the importance of CROP membership-wide consultation of proposed revisions to the 2012 CROP Charter, including through the respective governing bodies of CROP agencies.

We would also like to thank SPREP for being a valued partner in the PIFS-led analysis of regional governance and financing arrangements - both in terms of data validation as well as active contributions into the analysis, including consultation with the SPREP Chair.

The analysis of regional governance and financing was discussed and its recommendations endorsed by Forum Leaders at their meeting a few weeks ago – and Director General Latu has referenced this several times already during this meeting.

In considering the recommendations, Leaders confirmed their role as the driver of regional priority setting and resource allocation, and committed to ensuring a whole-of-government engagement with the regionalism agenda and to embedding the Forum agenda across the CROP and its member agencies - at ministerial and at institutional governance levels.

In addition, Forum Leaders instructed CROP and its member agencies to ensure that meetings and their agendas are rationalised to take forward the Forum agenda in a synchronised way, and directed the CROP Chair to work closely with the Heads of CROP agencies and their respective Governing Boards to develop an implementation plan of their recommendations related to regional governance and financing, and to report to Leaders on progress.

In addition to this, Leaders also **committed** to fast track the development of policies to ban the use of single-use plastic bags, plastic and styrofoam packaging and **called** on Pacific Rim partners to join and commit to action on addressing marine pollution and marine debris, to maintain the environmental integrity of the Pacific Ocean for people, planet and prosperity.

There are implications in these decisions for SPREP and the SPREP council, as well as for CROP more broadly; we therefore look forward to working with SPREP and other 'CROP colleagues' to deliver on these decisions in a way that is productive and beneficial for our region.

Closing Remarks

In closing, allow me to on behalf of the Secretary General and CROP Chair thank the Director-General and the staff of SPREP's Secretariat for a productive 2016/2017 period and for the continued collaboration and commitment to working with the Forum

Secretariat and other members of the CROP family, as we seek to serve our members as best we can.

Let me also thank the Government and people of Samoa and SPREP for hosting this meeting.

Thank you

363636363636363636

STATEMENT BY THE PACIFIC COMMUNITY (SPC)

Chair,

On behalf of the SPC Director General, Dr Colin Tukuitonga, let me first join others in thanking Samoa for the hospitality in hosting this meeting, and extending appreciation to the SPREP Secretariat for an excellent organisation and for attending to our various needs.

The Pacific Community is grateful to SPREP for the opportunity to attend this meeting. I would like to convey the apologies of SPC Director General, Dr. Colin Tukuitonga, who is unable to attend but who extends his best wishes.

As you know, SPC's strategic plan is embedded in supporting member countries achieve the **Sustainable Development Goals**, as these represent a formidable opportunity for a more prosperous and sustainable development path. As per the interlinkages and indivisibility of the 2030 Agenda, we at SPC are keen to promote an **integrated programming approach** across sectors, but also calling for greater integration of regional organisations' work, each with their own competence but together towards the same objectives. As

such we are committed to the 'one CROP team' approach.

changes which affect prospects for achieving the SDGs. SPC is committed to ensuring that environmental and climate issues are fully factored into our work. Our partnership with SPREP, that we renewed last July at CRGA and that we hope to exercise through a greater number of joint projects and initiatives, will help ensure that we are facilitating a development for societies that does not compromise the environmental foundations. In that context, we look forward to our first ever joint strategic planning session with SPREP later this year.

As SPC, just like SPREP, embark on a process of prioritisation and restructuring, we are mindful that our goal must be a system that is more focused on results and less on process; more on providing integrated support across silos and less on battles and competition; more on efficient delivery and less on piling up projects; and, more on people and less on numbers.

SPC is faced with the same challenges as SPREP in terms of financial sustainability, efficiency in operations, and higher standards of accountability. As such, we welcome the opportunity to share lessons and options on aspects of organisational management, and to study how we can mutualize areas of work to more effectively serve our membership.

I thank you for your attention.

36363636363636363636

SOUTH PACIFIC TOURISM ORGANISATION (SPTO)

Mr. Chairman,
On behalf of the South Pacific Tourism
Organiation (SPTO), I would like to thank the
Government of Samoa for hosting us in Apia
this week. SPTO also congratulates the
SPREP Members and the Secretariat for
convening a productive and successful 28
SPREP Meeting.

As a member of the Council of Regional Organisations in the Pacific (CROP) family, SPTO recognises the numerous environmental and developmental challenges facing the Pacific region today. Accordingly, SPTO appreciates the need for greater commitment and collaboration amongst development partners, donors, regional organisations, civil society and private sector to work with the Secretariat and Pacific Island countries and in addressing these issues smartly with the limited resources available.

Sustainable tourism can be a tool to support these efforts in sustaining the economic benefits and livelihoods of our Pacific people.

SPTO acknowledges existing partnerships with SPREP and remains committed to supporting these and future efforts including in the areas:

Environmental Monitoring and Governance in particular through the promotion of the uptake by Pacific Island Countries and Territories of the Coastal Tourism Environmental Impact Assessment Guidelines for the Pacific Region. These will be submitted to the SPTO Board of Directors Meeting in Port Vila Vanuatu in October and will be a joint-contribution from SPREP and SPTO for submission to the United Nations 2017 International Year of Sustaianble Tourism for Development.

- Biodiversity and Ecosystems
 Management in particular through
 the United Nations Oceans
 Conference Voluntary Commitment
 #16006, to protect and conserve
 whales as well as active participation
 in the development and
 implementation of the Whales and
 Dolphins Action Plan
- Climate Change through potential collaboration in building a Climate and Disaster Resilient Tourism Sector supported by improved weather, climate and early warning systems through the Pacific Meteorological Desk Partnership and the reduction
- Waste Management and Pollution Control through future collaboration in addressing waste management and pollution issues from tourism developments

SPTO will continue to encourage its National Tourism Offices to strengthen partnerships with the environmental sector at national level to support these efforts.

Faafetai tele lava.

262626262626262626

UNIVERSITY OF THE SOUTH PACIFIC (USP)

On behalf of the Vice Chancellor of the University of the South Pacific, I would like to thank SPREP for the invitation to attend this 28th SPREP Council meeting and host Government of Samoa for the hospitality.

USP continued attendance at the council meetings is manifestation of partnership and collaboration between USP and SPREP and as members the CROP. USP and SPREP continue to collaborate and partner in a number of areas:

- One CROP + Team to support PICs for UNFCC COPs and especially COP23 under Fiji Presidency
- 2. Climate change Round table (last roundtable first week on October 2017)
- 3. Member of the Steering Committee on the Pacific Climate Change Centre

USP will continue to collaborate and partner with SPREP in future opportunities such as :

- Waste management under the EDF11 programming
- 2. Climate Change Projects under EU-GCCA Intra ACP

USP under its Capacity Building mandate for the region, USP has extensive Learning and Teaching as well as Research programmes. With this, USP is pleased to say that relevant data and information generated through SPREPs programs are considered in our academic programmes to keep our courses current to situations in the region. USP looks forward to the establishment of the Pacific Climate Change Centre and is ready to collaborate on research and capacity building to support climate change resilience, and the delivery of climate services, and ensure that the strengths of all organizations contribute to building climate and disaster resilience in the region.

With this, I wish to congratulate Director General Mr Kosi Latu and your team at the secretariat for successfully hosting the meeting and the SPREP council members and partners for interaction over the three days meeting.

Thank you